

Department of General Services Procurement Division 707 Third Street, 2nd Floor West Sacramento, CA 95605-2811

State of California STATEWIDE CONTRACT USER INSTRUCTIONS

MANDATORY

Supplement 2

ISSUE AND EFFECTIVE DATE: *7/25/2024*

CONTRACT NUMBER: 1-23-84-07

DESCRIPTION: Body Armor

CONTRACTOR: Black Box Safety, Inc.

CONTRACT TERM: 08/09/2023 through 08/08/2026

STATE CONTRACT ADMINISTRATOR: Robb Parkison

279-946-8302

Robb.parkison@dgs.ca.gov

The contract user instructions, products, and pricing are included herein. All purchase documents issued under this contract incorporate the contract terms and applicable California General Provisions:

Non-IT General Provisions (rev 6/21/2022)

Cal eProcure link: www.caleprocure.ca.gov

Mailing Address: Black Box Safety, Inc 1950 Cordell Ct., Suite 103 El Cajon, CA 92020 Mailing Address: Black Box Safety, Inc 1950 Cordell Ct., Suite 103 El Cajon, CA 92020 Email: armor@blackboxsafety.com Contact Information: Black Box Safety, Inc Griffin Forsyth Phone: 757-813-6500 or 619-499-7943 Email: Griffin@blackboxsafety.com

Contract User Instructions *Supplement 2*

All changes to most recent Supplement are in **bold red italic**. Additions are enclosed in asterisks; deletions are enclosed in brackets.

SUMMARY OF CHANGES

Supplement Number	Description/Articles	Date
2	*Subject contract for Body Armor is hereby modified to reflect the following changes: > Attachment A Contract Pricing CLIN 1F-4F have changed. > Attachment C Product Information has changed reflecting new submission Combo armor. > Section 37 Vetted Forms/Certifications modified. > Section 38 Exemption Gen/AI	*7/25/2024*
1	*Subject contract for Body Armor is hereby modified to reflect the following changes: Attachment A Contract Pricing CLIN 3A,4A and 3B and 4B have changed. Attachment C Product Information has changed reflecting new submission B IIIA and B IIIAF armor.	3/29/2024
N/A	Original Contract Posted	8/9/2023

All other terms and conditions remain the same.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

1.	SCOPE	5
2.	CONTRACT USAGE/RULES	5
3.	DGS ADMINISTRATIVE FEES	6
4.	SB/DVBE OFF-RAMP PROVISION	7
5.	EXEMPT PURCHASES	7
6.	PROBLEM RESOLUTION/SUPPLIER PERFORMANCE	7
7.	CONTRACT ITEMS	7
8.	SPECIFICATIONS	10
9.	CUSTOMER SERVICE	10
10.	OFFER FORMAT	10
11.	PRODCUCT SUBSTITUTIONS	11
12.	PROMOTIONAL PRICING	11
13.	PURCHASE EXECUTION	11
14.	MINIMUM ORDER	12
15.	ORDERING PROCEDURE	12
16.	ORDER ACCEPTANCE	13
17.	ORDER RECEIPT CONFIRMATION	13
18.	FITTINGS	13
19.	OUT OF STOCK REMEDY	
20.	DISCONTINUED ITEM REMEDY	15
21.	DELIVERY SCHEDULES	15
22.	FREE ON BOARD (F.O.B.) DESTINATION	16
23.	PALLETS	
24.	SHIPPED ORDERS	17
25.	PACKING SLIP	
26.	PACKING LABEL	17
27.	INSPECTION AND ACCEPTANCE	17
28.	CONTRACT ADMINISTRATION	17
29.	INVOICING	18
30.	PAYMENT	
31.	CAL-CARD INVOICING	
_	CALIFORNIA SELLER'S PERMIT	

33.	WARRANTY	19
34.	QUALITY ASSURANCE GUARANTEES	20
35.	RECYCLED CONTENT	20
36.	SB/DVBE PARTICIPATION	20
37 .	*VETTED FORMS/CERTIFICATIONS	2 1
38.	*EXEMPTION TO GEN-AI PROCUREMENT PROCEDURES	2 1
39.	TAKE BACK/END OF LIFE MANAGEMENT	21
40.	ATTACHMENTS	22

1. SCOPE

The State's contract with Black Box Safety, Inc (Contractor) provides Body Armor at contracted pricing to the State of California and local governmental agencies in accordance with the requirements of Contract # 1-23-84-07. The Contractor shall supply the entire portfolio of products as identified in the contract and will be the primary point of contact for data collection, reporting, and distribution of Body Armor to the State.

The contract term is for three (3) years with an option to extend the contract for two (2) additional one (1) year period or portion thereof. The terms, conditions, and prices for the contract extension option shall be by mutual agreement between the Contractor and the State. If a mutual agreement cannot be met the contract will expire at the end of the current contract term.

2. CONTRACT USAGE/RULES

A. State Departments

 The use of this contract is mandatory for all State of California departments in accordance with California Penal Code §31315 and California Penal Code §12368.

California Penal Code §31315 states: "Before any body armor may be purchased for use by state peace officers, the Department of Justice, after consultation with the Department of the California Highway Patrol, shall establish minimum ballistic performance standards, and shall determine that the armor satisfies those standards."

California Penal Code §31345 states: "All purchases of certified body armor under the provisions of this chapter shall be made by the Department of General Services on behalf of an authorized state agency or department. Purchases of body armor shall be based upon written requests submitted by an authorized state agency or department to the Department of General Services."

If a state department requires body armor not currently available under this contract, the department must submit a request to the State Contract Administrator (CA) to purchase alternate body armor. The CA will then coordinate with the Department of Justice to conduct the procurement on behalf of the state department. Any purchases that do not follow this procedure are in direct conflict with the California Penal Codes listed above and will be considered an illegal purchase.

 State departments must adhere to all applicable State laws, regulations, policies, best practices, and purchasing authority requirements, e.g. California Codes, Code

Contract User Instructions *Supplement 2*

of Regulations, State Administrative Manual, Management Memos, and State Contracting Manual Volume 2, as applicable.

- Prior to placing orders against this contract, State departments must have been granted non-IT purchasing authority by the Department of General Services, Procurement Division (DGS-PD) for the use of this statewide contract. State departments that have not been granted purchasing authority by DGS-PD for the use of the State's statewide contracts may contact DGS-PD's Purchasing Authority Management Section by e-mail at pams@dgs.ca.gov.
- State departments must have a Department of General Services (DGS) agency billing code prior to placing orders against this contract. Ordering departments may contact their Purchasing Authority contact or their department's fiscal office to obtain this information.

B. Local Governmental Agencies

- Local governmental agency use of this contract is optional.
- Local government agencies are defined in Public Contract Code Chapter 2, Section 10298 (a) (b) and 10299 (b); this includes the California State Universities (CSU) and University of California (UC) systems, K-12 schools and community colleges empowered to expend public funds for the acquisition of products While the State makes this contract available to local governmental agencies, each local governmental agency should determine whether this contract is consistent with its procurement policies and regulations.
- Local governmental agencies shall have the same rights and privileges as State
 departments under the terms of this contract. Any local governmental agencies
 desiring to participate shall be required to adhere to the same responsibilities as do
 State departments and have no authority to amend, modify or change any condition
 of the contract.
- A DGS issued billing code is not required for local governmental agencies to place orders against this contract.
- C. Unless otherwise specified within this document, the term "ordering agencies" will refer to all State departments and/or local governmental agencies eligible to utilize this contract. Ordering and/or usage instructions exclusive to State departments or local governmental agencies shall be identified within each article.

3. DGS ADMINISTRATIVE FEES

A. State Departments

The DGS will bill each State department an administrative fee for use of this statewide contract. The administrative fee should NOT be included in the order total, nor remitted before an invoice is received from DGS.

Contract User Instructions *Supplement 2*

Current fees are available online in the <u>Price Book & Directory of Services</u> (go to Price Book Download and click on Purchasing under Procurement Division).

B. Local Governmental Agencies

For all local government agency transactions issued against the contract, the Contractor is required to remit the DGS-PD an Incentive Fee of an amount equal to 1.25 percent of the total purchase order amount excluding taxes and freight. This Incentive Fee shall not be included in the local governmental agency's purchase price, nor invoiced or charged to the local governmental agency. All prices quoted to local governmental agencies shall reflect State contract pricing, including any and all applicable discounts, and shall include no other add-on fees.

4. SB/DVBE OFF-RAMP PROVISION

There is no SB/DVBE off ramp associated with this contract.

5. EXEMPT PURCHASES

There are no exempt purchases associated with this contract.

6. PROBLEM RESOLUTION/SUPPLIER PERFORMANCE

Ordering agencies and/or Contractor shall inform the State Contract Administrator of any technical or contractual difficulties encountered during contract performance in a timely manner. This includes and is not limited to informal disputes, supplier performance, outstanding deliveries, etc. The ordering agency should include all relevant information and/or documentation (e.g., purchase documents).

7. CONTRACT ITEMS

This contract contains two (2) price structures. Pricing for all body armor vest types, trauma plates, and additional options/fees listed below are fixed for the contract term unless a price increase is granted. Pricing for the body armor vest types is listed on Attachment A – Contract Pricing. Pricing for the associated body armor accessories is a discount off catalog pricing. All body armor accessories will be available with a 42 percent discount off catalog price.

The following body armor contract items are as follows:

Body Armor and Carriers:

- Ballistic IIIA Body Armor with Carrier (three (3) variations)
- Ballistic IIIA Female Body Armor with Carrier (three (3) variations)
- Ballistic II Body Armor with Carrier
- Ballistic II Female Body Armor with Carrier
- Stab/Spike 3 Body Armor with Carrier
- Combination (Ballistic IIIA Stab/Spike 3) Body Armor with Carrier

Contract User Instructions *Supplement 2*

- Load Bearing Vest
- Plate Rack System
- Plate Carrier System Level III
- Plate Carrier System Level IV
- Overt Carrier

Trauma Plates:

- Soft Trauma Plates
- Hard Trauma Plates

Additional Options/Fees:

- Printing Fees
- Fitting Reschedule Fee
- Fitting Certification Training Course (available to State Departments only)

Contract items are further defined as follows (refer to Attachment A for pricing):

A. <u>Custom Fit body armor is custom fit to an individual end user. Measurements/fittings may</u> be made by:

- The Contractor in accordance with Article 18A; or
- Agency personnel who have been authorized (through a Fitting Certification Training course) to perform fittings on the Contractor's behalf in accordance with Artile 17B.

Body armor is to be in accordance with appropriate Attachment B – State of CA Specifications. Each set of body armor includes one (1) standard carrier. Product technical information (model name, warranty, etc.) is listed on Attachment C – Product Information.

Note: Ordering agencies may not order Contract Items 2A, 4A, 6A, 2B, 4B, 6B, 2C, 2D, 2E, 2F, 2G, 2H, 2J, 2K, or 2L unless personnel have been certified through the Fitting Certification Training course (Article 18B).

B. Pooled Body Armor:

Pooled body armor is industry standard sized armor (Small, Medium, Large etc.). Pooled body armor is not designed to fit one particular person. Each vest shall be clearly marked with the size on both the panels and the carrier. Body armor information (model name, warranty, etc.) is listed on Attachment C – Product Information.

C. Replacement Carriers

Each set of body armor includes one (1) standard carrier. Ordering agencies may purchase replacement (additional) carriers from the Contractor. The replacement carrier must be identical to the carrier supplied with the original set of body armor.

Contract User Instructions *Supplement 2*

Replacement carrier information (model name, warranty, etc.) is listed on Attachment C – Product Information.

D. Tactical Carriers

Ordering agencies may purchase the Body Armor Tactical Carriers meeting Attachment B – State of California Specifications. Tactical Carrier information (model name, warranty, etc.) is listed on Attachment C – Product Information.

All non-specified tactical carriers can be purchased through the Contractor's commercially available catalog (see Article 7G, Catalog Items).

E. Trauma Plates

Manufacturer standard soft and hard trauma plates are available to all users of this contract. Orders for trauma plates must be specified on the individual agency order. Soft and Hard Trauma Plate information (model name etc.) is listed on Attachment C – Product Information.

F. Printing

Printing (i.e. instructor, agency name, SWAT) on non-concealable body armor is available to all users of this contract. Pricing information for printing can be found on Attachment A – Contract Pricing.

Note: Printing requests must be specified as a separate line item on the ordering agency's purchase document.

G. Catalog Items

Tactical and non-concealable carriers and any body armor accessories listed in the Contractor's commercially available catalog are available to all users of this contract at a discount off catalog list price. Tactical and non-concealable carriers and body armor accessories must be supplied as specified on the ordering agency's purchase document. The catalog discount is specified on Attachment A – Contract Pricing.

Note: the only products available for purchase from the Contractor's commercially available catalog shall be accessory items for the various body armor types being purchased as well as other ballistic protective gear. Only equipment directly related to the body armor or ballistic/stab/spike protection is covered. Ordering agencies may not purchase other items listed in the catalog through this contract.

Catalogs will be made available to all agencies upon written request (email) to the following contact:

Contract User Instructions *Supplement 2*

8. SPECIFICATIONS

All products listed on Attachment A, Contract Pricing, conform to Attachment B, State of California Specifications

9. CUSTOMER SERVICE

Contractor will provide office and personnel resources for responding to requests, including telephone coverage weekdays during the hours of 8:00 AM through 5:00 PM (PT).

Contact	Phone	Email	
Customer Service Unit	619-499-7943	armor@blackboxsafety.com	

10. OFFER FORMAT

The Contractor shall provide an offer to ordering agencies in MS Excel spreadsheet format for non-core catalog accessories only. Quotes for Contract Core items are not required. The Contractor's offer format must include the following data elements:

- Contractor letterhead
- Offer/Quote "prepared by" name and contact information
- Offer/Quote number
- Date of Offer/Quote
- Ordering agency name
- Ordering agency contact person
- Contract number
- Contract expiration date
 - Table consisting of:
 - Contract Line Item Number
 - Quantity
 - Core/Non-Core (Y/N)
 - Description of Item
 - Manufacturer's Part Number/SKU
 - MSRP/Index Price
 - Contract Discount
 - Contract Unit Price
 - o Extended Price (Quantity x Contract Price)
 - Subtotals of taxable and non-taxable items
 - Rate and calculated tax
 - Applicable fees
 - Grand total

Contract User Instructions *Supplement 2*

11. PRODCUCT SUBSTITUTIONS

The products proposed to meet the requirements of this RFP shall be available throughout the duration of the contract term unless a substitution is approved by the State Contract Administrator. If, during the life of the contract, a contract product is discontinued, the Contractor shall notify the State Contract Administrator in writing and propose a comparable substitute product or configuration at least 60 calendar days prior to product discontinuation. The State Contract Administrator will review the substitute product and determine acceptability.

Once the substitute product has been approved, the State Contract Administrator will provide written approval to the Contractor and reflect the changes through a supplement to the Contract User Instructions.

The Contractor will maintain all contract discounts as bid throughout the original term of the contract and any extension, including upon approved substitution.

The Contractor shall not substitute products or modify catalog information without written approval from the State Contract Administrator.

12. PROMOTIONAL PRICING

During special pricing promotions, the Contractor shall offer the ordering agency the promotional pricing or the discount percentage off list, whichever is lower.

The Contractor shall notify the State Contract Administrator of all promotional pricing changes. Notification shall include at a minimum:

- Promotion start and end dates
- Models, products, and services included in the promotion
- Promotional pricing

Promotional pricing shall not be cause for a permanent change in pricing. Promotional pricing shall not be cause for Contractor refresh.

Promotional items shall come with all benefits of the statewide contract terms and conditions and shall include all provisions such as warranty and delivery.

13. PURCHASE EXECUTION

A. State Departments

1) Std. 65 Purchase Documents

State departments not transacting in FI\$CAL must use the Purchasing Authority Purchase Order (Std. 65) for purchase execution. An electronic version of the Std. 65 is available at the Office of State Publishing web site (select STD Forms).

Contract User Instructions *Supplement 2*

All Purchasing Authority Purchase Orders (Std. 65) must contain the following:

- Agency Order Number (Purchase Order Number)
- Ordering Agency Name
- Agency Billing Code
- Purchasing Authority Number
- Leveraged Procurement Number (Contract Number)
- Supplier Information (Contact Name, Address, Phone Number, Fax Number, E-mail)
- Line Item number
- Quantity
- Unit of Measure
- Commodity Code Number
- Product Description
- Unit Price
- Extension Price

2) FI\$CAL Purchase Documents

State departments transacting in FI\$CAL will follow the FI\$CAL procurement and contracting procedures.

3) Blanket Orders

The use of blanket purchase orders against this statewide contract is not allowed.

B. Local Governmental Agencies

Local governmental agencies may use their own purchase document for purchase execution. The purchase documents must include the same data elements as listed above (Exception: Purchasing Authority Number and Billing Code which are used by State departments only).

14. MINIMUM ORDER

There is no minimum order for this contract.

15. ORDERING PROCEDURE

Ordering agencies are to submit appropriate purchase documents directly to the Contractor via one of the following ordering methods:

- U.S. Mail
- Fmail

The Contractor's Order Placement Information is as follows:

Contract User Instructions *Supplement 2*

ORDER PLACEMENT INFORMAT	ORDER PLACEMENT INFORMATION				
U.S. Mail:					
Black Box Safety, Inc	Email:				
1950 Cordell Ct., Suite 103	armor@blackboxsafety.com				
El Cajon, CA 92020					

When using any of the ordering methods specified above, all State departments must conform to proper State procedures.

16. ORDER ACCEPTANCE

The Contractor shall accept orders from any ordering agency. The Contractor shall <u>not</u> accept purchase documents for this contract that:

- Are incomplete
- Contain non-contract items
- Contain non-contract terms and conditions

The Contractor must not refuse to accept orders from any ordering agency for any other reason without written authorization from the State Contract Administrator.

17. ORDER RECEIPT CONFIRMATION

The Contractor will provide ordering agencies with an email or facsimile order receipt confirmation within one (1) business day of receipt of purchase document. The Order Receipt Confirmation shall include the following information:

- Ordering agency name
- Agency order number (purchase order number)
- Purchase order total cost
- Anticipated Fitting Date (if applicable)
- Anticipated delivery date

18. FITTINGS

A. Contractor-Performed Fittings:

For custom-fit vest orders, the Contractor will be required to perform custom fittings at State or local agency within 15 calendar days after receipt of order (ARO) or as determined by mutual agreement between ordering agency and Contractor. Any refitting must also occur within 15 calendar days, or by mutually agreed to schedule, after agency request. Locations of the fittings are to be specified by the ordering agencies on individual purchase documents.

The Contractor must schedule fittings during normal business hours and coordinate measuring with the location contact specified on the individual purchase document. The

Contract User Instructions *Supplement 2*

Contractor will be allowed reasonable access in order to maximize the measurement process to accommodate as many officers and/or staff as possible in any one location. All cost associated with this task are solely the responsibility of the Contractor.

The Contractor will provide one (1) make-up day to size end users that did not attend the initial scheduled sizing. If the Contractor is requested to size end users that did not attend the make-up date, the ordering agency will be assessed a fitting reschedule fee. Fitting reschedule fee is identified on Attachment A – Contract Pricing.

Late fittings due to agency delays must be documented by the agency and/or Contractor in writing and sent to the CA.

B. Agency-Performed Fittings (Fitting Certification Training Course):

State departments will have the option to order Fitting Certification Training to have the Contractor authorize and certify State department personnel to perform fittings on the Contractor's behalf.

Note: Fitting Certification Training shall only be available to State of California departments.

1. <u>Training Requests</u>:

State departments may request Fitting Certification Training courses by submitting a completed Training Request Form (Attachment D) directly to the Contractor. Location of the training (any State facility within the State of California) and number of participants per course (minimum of 10 and maximum of 30) are to be specified by the ordering department.

The Contractor must coordinate the training course details such as dates, times, room location etc. with the location contact specified on the form. Fitting Certification Training shall take place within 30 calendar days of receipt of Training Request Form.

2. Certification:

Upon completion of the Fitting Certification Training, participants who have passed the course will receive:

- A certificate from the Contractor authorizing the participant to perform fittings;
 and
- Authorized Fitting Measurement Forms

The Contractor shall have the sole right to pass or fail any State personnel attending the Fitting Certification Training. The Contractor shall maintain a listing of individuals that have passed the training course and are certified to perform fittings.

Contract User Instructions *Supplement 2*

The listing shall be available to the CA upon request. Fitting Certification shall be valid through the contract term and cannot be applied to any other contract.

3. Ordering:

Only personnel, which have passed the Fitting Certification Training Course and received certification from the Contractor, will be authorized to measure on behalf of the Contractor for orders placed under this contract.

Once the certified personnel have performed the fitting, the ordering department may submit a purchase order with completed fitting measurement form(s). Orders for body armor with agency-performed fittings that are submitted without appropriate documentation shall be rejected by the Contractor.

19. OUT OF STOCK REMEDY

Upon receipt of an order acknowledgment identifying out of stock items, the ordering agencies shall have the following options:

- Request a back order
- Cancel the item from the order with no penalty

The Contractor will provide notification to the ordering agencies regarding out-of-stock items which have been back ordered.

Under no circumstance is the Contractor permitted to make substitutions with non-contract items or unauthorized products.

20. DISCONTINUED ITEM REMEDY

Upon receipt of an order acknowledgment identifying discontinued items, the ordering agencies shall have the following options:

- Amend purchase document to reflect State-approved substitute item (per Article 11, Product Substitutions)
- Cancel the item from the order

Under no circumstance is the Contractor permitted to make substitutions with non-contract items or unauthorized products without approval from the State Contract Administrator.

21. DELIVERY SCHEDULES

Delivery for orders placed against this contract shall be in accordance with the following:

C. Locations

Contract User Instructions *Supplement 2*

Deliveries are to be made (statewide) to the location specified on the individual purchase order, which may include, but not limited to inside buildings, high-rise office buildings, and receiving docks.

D. Schedule

Delivery of ordered product shall be completed in full within 45 days after receipt of an order (ARO). This timeframe includes custom fittings performed by the contractor per Article 18.A. Partial deliveries can be made for orders greater than 100 vests. A partial delivery is defined as a minimum of 25 vests and must be delivered within 45 calendar days ARO; the remaining product shall be delivered within 90 days ARO.

Since receiving hours for each ordering agency will vary by facility, it will be the Contractor's responsibility to check with each facility for their specific delivery hours before delivery occurs. The Contractor must notify the ordering agency within twelve (12) hours of scheduled delivery time, if delivery cannot be made within the time frame specified on the Order Receipt Confirmation.

Contractor is requested to make deliveries in Los Angeles County, Orange County, San Bernardino Metropolitan Area, and San Diego Metropolitan Area during off-peak hours. Off-peak hours are Monday through Friday, 10:00 AM to 4:00 PM PT.

E. Security Requirements

Deliveries may be made to locations inside secure institutional grounds (such as the California State Prisons) that require prior clearances to be made for delivery drivers. Since security clearance procedures for each facility may vary, it will be the Contractor's responsibility for contacting the secure location for security clearance procedures, hours of operation for deliveries and service, dress code, and other rules of delivery.

22. FREE ON BOARD (F.O.B.) DESTINATION

All prices are F.O.B. destination; freight prepaid by the Contractor, to the ordering agency's receiving point. Responsibility and liability for loss or damage for all orders will remain with the Contractor until final inspection and acceptance, when all responsibility will pass to the ordering agency, except the responsibility for latent defects, fraud, and the warranty obligations.

23. PALLETS

Unless otherwise specified on the ordering agency's purchase order document, standard commercially available pallet sizes should be used. All pallets shall be of sturdy construction and adequate condition to assure delivery of the goods without damage to the goods or safety hazards.

Contract User Instructions *Supplement 2*

Exchange pallets may be available; however, the State assumes no responsibility for the availability to exchange pallets. Delivery drivers shall not remove more pallets from the location than delivering at time of delivery.

24. SHIPPED ORDERS

All shipments shall be in accordance with the General Provisions rev 06/21/2022), Article 12 entitled "Packing and Shipment".

25. PACKING SLIP

Packing requirements shall be in accordance with the General Provisions, paragraph 12 entitled Packing and Shipment (Section 2.4.1, General Provisions – Non-IT, Rev. 06/21//2022).

Body armor shall be individually packaged in a suitably closed, clear plastic bag or container. Each bag or container must be labeled with the following information at a minimum:

- Name of User
- Vest Serial Number(s)
- Model Number Manufacture Date
- Lot Number
- Size

26. PACKING LABEL

A packing label will also be included with each order shipped and include the following items, visible on the outside of the box:

- Authorized Purchaser
- Address
- Department and floor
- Authorized Purchaser Contact Name

27. INSPECTION AND ACCEPTANCE

In accordance with the General Provisions, unless otherwise noted in the ordering agency's SOW, rejection of deliverables must be processed within thirty (30) days of delivery or it shall be deemed as accepted by the State.

28. CONTRACT ADMINISTRATION

Both the State and the Contractor have assigned contract administrators as the single points of contact for problem resolution and related contract issues.

Contract User Instructions *Supplement 2*

Administrator Information	DGS-PD	Contractor's Name
Contact	Robb Parkison	Griffin Forsyth
Name:		
Telephone:	(279) 946-8302	(757) 813-6500
Email:	robb.parkison@dgs.ca.gov	Griffin@blackboxsafety.com
Address:	DGS/Procurement Division	Black Box Safety, Inc
	Attn: Robb Parkison	Attn: Griffin Forsyth
	707 Third Street, 2 nd Floor, MS	1950 Cordell Ct., Suite 103
	201	El Cajon, CA 92020
	West Sacramento, CA 95605	

29. INVOICING

Ordering agencies may require separate invoicing, as specified by each ordering agency. Invoices will contain the following information:

- Contractor's name, address and telephone number
- Leveraged Procurement Agreement Number (Contract Number)
- Agency order number (purchase order number)
- Item and commodity code number
- Quantity purchased
- Contract price and extension
- State sales and/or use tax
- Prompt payment discounts/cash discounts, if applicable
- Totals for each order

30. PAYMENT

A. Terms

Payment terms for this contract are net forty-five (45) days. Payment will be made in accordance with the provisions of the California Prompt Payment Act, Government Code Section 927, et seq. Unless expressly exempted by statute, the Act requires State departments to pay properly submitted, undisputed invoices not more than forty-five (45) days after the date of acceptance of goods, performance of services, or receipt of an undisputed invoice, whichever is later.

B. CAL-Card Use

State departments may use the CAL-Card for the payment of invoices. Use of the CAL-Card requires the execution of a Purchasing Authority Purchase Order (Std. 65) in accordance with Article 13, Purchase Execution and must include all required documentation applicable to the purchase.

Contract User Instructions *Supplement 2*

The CAL-Card is a payment mechanism, not a procurement approach and, therefore, does not relieve State departments from adhering to all procurement laws, regulations, policies, procedures, and best practices, including those discussed in the State Contracting Manual (SCM) Volume 2. This includes but is not limited to the application of all sales and use tax laws, rules and policies as applicable to the purchase.

C. State Financial Marketplace

State departments reserve the right to select the form of payment for all procurements, be it either an outright purchase with payment rendered directly by the State, or a financing/lease-purchase or operating lease via the State Financial Marketplace (GS \$Mart and/or Lease \$Mart). If payment is via the financial marketplace, the Contractor will invoice the State department and the State department will approve the invoice and the selected Lender/Lessor for all product listed on the State's procurement document will pay the Contractor on behalf of the State.

D. Payee Data Record

Each State department's accounting office must have a copy of the Contractor's Payee Data Record (Std. 204) in order to process payments. State departments should forward a copy of the Std. 204 to their accounting offices. Without the Std. 204, payment may be unnecessarily delayed.

31. CAL-CARD INVOICING

All CAL-Card invoices are to be processed separately from other payment methods and include the elements identified in Article 29, Invoicing. CAL-Card invoices shall be submitted to the CAL-Card account holder. The total invoice amount for each CAL-Card order must reflect a zero (0) balance due or credit, if applicable, and state "paid by CAL-Card".

This website contains additional information regarding DGS-PD's CAL-Card program.

32. CALIFORNIA SELLER'S PERMIT

The California seller permit number for the Contractor is listed below. Ordering Agencies can verify that permits are currently valid at the following website: www.cdtfa.ca.gov. State departments must adhere to the file documentation identified in the State Contracting Manual Volume 2.

Contractor Name	Seller Permit #
Black Box Safety, Inc	103213178

33. WARRANTY

Armor panels shall be fully warranted to the applicable level of protection specified in accordance with the National Institute of Justice (NIJ) National Law Enforcement and Corrections Technology Center (NLECTC) for a minimum of five (5) years from the date of

Contract User Instructions *Supplement 2*

manufacture. In addition, armor panels shall be fully warranted to be free from defects in materials and workmanship for minimum of five (5) years from the date of manufacture. All authorized distributors/dealers of the body armor shall honor this warranty.

Carriers shall be fully warranted to be free from defects in materials and workmanship for minimum of one (1) year from the date of manufacture. All authorized distributors/dealers of the body armor shall honor this warranty.

If a product warranty extends beyond the term of the contract, the Contractor must agree to provide warranty services throughout the life of the warranty.

During the warranty period, the Contractor must:

- Honor all manufacturers' warranties and guarantees on all products offered through the contract.
- Continue to provide warranty service after contract termination until expiration of warranties for products that have been sold under the contract.
- Pay any necessary shipment and insurance costs.

The State will only deal directly with the Contractor for warranty issues.

34. QUALITY ASSURANCE GUARANTEES

The Contractor shall represent and warrant that body armor and body armor accessory products provided shall be free from defects in material and workmanship, given normal use and care, over the period of the manufacturer warranty. The terms of this contract will supersede any language to the contrary on purchase orders, invoices, or other sources. Contractors must use new products, parts, and components for all new equipment purchased by the State. Contractors may use parts that are equal in performance to new parts for warranty replacement repair parts only as long as it does not violate manufacturers' warranty.

35. RECYCLED CONTENT

There is no recycled content associated with this contract.

36. SB/DVBE PARTICIPATION

The Small Business (SB) and Disabled Veteran Business Enterprise (DVBE) certifications and percentages for the Contractor and subcontractor(s) are listed below. State departments can verify that the certifications are currently valid at the following website: www.caleprocure.ca.gov

Name	Prime or Subcontract	OSDS Certification	SB Percent	DVBE Percent
	or	#	(%)	(%)
Black Box Safety	Prime	2009473	100	100

The Contractor will meet the contract SB and DVBE participation percentages as follows:

<u>SB Participation:</u> The Contractor (prime) is a California certified SB. For each order placed through this contract, State departments can claim 100 percent SB participation.

<u>DVBE Participation:</u> The Contractor is a California Certified DVBE and has committed to providing 100 percent DVBE participation for the entire contract term. For each order placed through this contract, State departments are able to claim 100 percent DVBE participation.

37. *VETTED FORMS/CERTIFICATIONS*

*The DGS-PD, as the awarding department, has assessed the Contractor and subcontractor forms, certifications, and compliance to performing a commercially useful function (CUF) during the solicitation evaluation process. Consequently, when executing purchase documents pursuant to this contract, it is not necessary for State departments operating under statewide contract purchasing authority to conduct a CUF evaluation or request the completion of the following required certifications and forms:

- Bidder Declaration Form (GSPD 05-105)
- DVBE Declaration Form (DGS-PD 843)
- Darfur Contracting Act Form
- California Civil Rights Certification Form
- Iran Contracting Act Certification
- Russian Sanctions Agreement
- Federal Debarment

State departments should make a notation of this within their procurement file.*

38. *EXEMPTION TO GEN-AI PROCUREMENT PROCEDURES*

In accordance with SCM Vol.2, Chapter 23, Generative Artificial Intelligence, this Statewide Contract is exempt from the GenAl Procurement Procedures and does not require collection of the GenAl Reporting and Factsheet (STD 1000).*

39. TAKE BACK/END OF LIFE MANAGEMENT

This contract includes an Armor Disposal and Recycling Program which provides for destruction of body armor, carriers, and plates that are beyond their useful life. The Armor Disposal and Recycling Program is for vests purchased under Contract 1-23-84-07 and any other state-owned vests that have reached the end of their useful life during the contract term. This program is available to all State departments and local agencies and is offered at

Contract User Instructions *Supplement 2*

no cost to the State including all costs for transportation, labor, vest destruction, waste management, certification, and reporting.

A. Program Rules

Vest Pick-Up will be as follows:

- 100 vests or greater Vests will be picked up from the agency's facility by the contractor's designated carrier within 30 calendar days.
- Under 100 vests Vests will be picked up from the agency's facility by the contractor's designated carrier within 90 calendar days.

B. Program Instructions

- Agencies must complete Attachment E Disposal Request Form and fax or email to the Armor Disposal and Recycling Program Coordinator below.
- Upon receipt of the form, the Contractor will provide the requesting department contact with a written acknowledgement via fax or email within five (5) working days containing the Return Material Authorization (RMA) number and the pick-up date.
- Each agency shall receive a Certificate of Destruction within 30 days of the date of destruction. The certificate shall include the agency's name, address, date of removal, and the number of vests destroyed.

Program Coordinator Information				
Contact Name:	Telephone:	Email:		
Customer Service	(619) 499-7943	armor@blackboxsafety.com		

40. ATTACHMENTS

Attachment A - Contract Pricing Supplement 2

Attachment B – State of CA Specifications

Attachment C - Product Information Supplement 2

Attachment D – Training Request Form

Attachment E – Disposal Request Form

7/25/2024

Contractor:

Black Box Safety

Supplement 2

	Concealable Body Armor and Carriers*				
Contract Line Item Number (CLIN)	Unit	Item Description	Manufacturer Part Number (OEM #)	SKU#/Item#	State Contract Price
Ballistic IIIA	Armor ar	nd Carriers			
Type A					
1A	EA	Body Armor, Ballistic IIIA, Type A, Custom Fit (Fitting performed by Contractor)	BIIIA-2 with (1) Hilite	HL6B22BV0M	\$580.53
2A	EA	Body Armor, Ballistic IIIA, Type A, Custom Fit (Fitting performed by Contractor - Certified Agency Personnel)	BIIIA-2 with (1) Hilite	HL6B22BV0M	\$552.29
Type B					
3A	EA	Body Armor, Ballistic IIIA, Type B, Custom Fit (Fitting performed by Contractor)	AXIIIA with (1) Hilite	HL6AD1BV0M	\$608.67
4A	EA	Body Armor, Ballistic IIIA, Type B, Custom Fit (Fitting performed by Contractor-Certified Agency Personnel)	AXIIIA with (1) Hilite	HL6GADBV0M	\$578.44
Type C					
5A	EA	Body Armor, Ballistic IIIA, Type C, Custom Fit (Fitting performed by Contractor)	AXBIIIA with (1) Hilite	HL6ABDBV0M	\$796.38
6A	EA	Body Armor, Ballistic IIIA, Type C, Custom Fit (Fitting performed by Contractor-Certified Agency Personnel)	AXBIIIA with (1) Hilite	HL6ABDBV0M	\$766.21
Pooled Armo	r				777366
7A	EA	Body Armor, Ballistic IIIA - Pooled (Standard Sizes)	BIIIA-2 with (1) Hilite	HL6B22BV0M	\$552.29
Replacement	Carrier				
8A	EA	Carrier, Replacement Replacement (additional) carrier for Ballistic Body Armor	HiLite replacement carrier	HL6N00BV0M	\$49.75

		Concealable Body	Armor and Carriers*		
Contract Line Item Number (CLIN)	Unit	Item Description	Manufacturer Part Number (OEM #)	SKU # / Item #	State Contract Price
Female Balli	stic IIIA A	Armor and Carriers			
Гуре А					
1B	EA	Female Body Armor, Ballistic IIIA, Type A, Custom Fit (Fitting performed by Contractor)	BIIIFA-2 with (1) Hilite	HX6BXABV0M or HT6B22BV0M (TruFit)	\$573.00
2B	EA	Female Body Armor, Ballistic IIIA, Type A, Custom Fit (Fitting performed by Contractor - Certified Agency Personnel)	BIIIFA-2 with (1) Hilite	HX6BXABV0M or HT6B22BV0M (TruFit)	\$552.29
Гуре В					
3В	EA	Female Body Armor, Ballistic IIIA, Type B, Custom Fit (Fitting performed by Contractor)	AXIIIAF with (1) Hilite	HX6AD1BV0M or HT6AD1BV0M (TruFit)	\$594.78
4B	EA	Female Body Armor, Ballistic IIIA, Type B, Custom Fit (Fitting performed by Contractor-Certified Agency Personnel)	AXIIIAF with (1) Hilite	HX6AD1BV0M or HT6AD1BV0M (TruFit)	\$578.44
Туре С					anne
5B	EA	Female Body Armor, Ballistic IIIA, Type C, Custom Fit (Fitting performed by Contractor)	AXBIIIAF with (1) Hilite	HX6XBDBV0M or HT6ABDBV0M (TruFit)	\$786.06
6B	EA	Female Body Armor, Ballistic IIIA, Type C, Custom Fit (Fitting performed by Contractor-Certified Agency Personnel)	AXBIIIAF with (1) Hilite	HX6XBDBV0M or HT6ABDBV0M (TruFit)	\$756.48
Pooled Armo	or			10 1001	
7B	EA	Female Body Armor, Ballistic IIIA - Pooled (Standard Sizes)	BIIIFA-2 with (1) Hilite	HX6BXABV0M or HT6B22BV0M (TruFit)	\$552.29
Replacemen	t Carrier			Project of the second of	100000
8B	EA	Carrier, Replacement Replacement (additional) carrier for Ballistic Body Armor	HiLite replacement carrier	HX6N00BV0M or HT6GADBV0M (TruFit)	\$47.76
Ballistic II A	rmor and	Carriers			
1C	EA	Body Armor, Ballistic II, Custom Fit (Fitting performed by Contractor)	BII-5 with (1) Hilite	HL6B25BV0M	\$484.21
2C	EA	Body Armor, Ballistic II, Custom Fit (Fitting performed by Contractor-Certified Agency Personnel)	BII-5 with (1) Hilite	HL6B25BV0M	\$452.93
3C	EA	Body Armor, Ballistic II, Pooled (Standard Sizes)	BII-5 with (1) Hilite	HL6B25BV0M	\$452.93
4C	EA	Carrier, Replacement Replacement (additional) carrier for Ballistic Body Armor.	HiLite replacement carrier	HL6N00BV0M	\$46.57
				L	

	E VETER S	Concealable Body	Armor and Carriers*		
Contract Line Item Number (CLIN)	Unit	Item Description	Manufacturer Part Number (OEM #)	SKU#/Item#	State Contrac Price
emale Balli	stic II Ar	mor and Carriers			
1D	EA	Female Ballistic II Body Armor, Custom Fit (Fitting performed by Contractor)	BIIF-5 with (1) Hilite	HX6B5FBV0M or HT6B25BV0M (TruFit)	\$484.21
2D	EA	Female Ballistic II Body Armor, Custom Fit (Fitting performed by Contractor-Certified Agency Personnel)	BIIF-5 with (1) Hilite	HX6B5FBV0M or HT6B25BV0M (TruFit)	\$452.93
3D	EA	Female Body Armor, Ballistic II, Pooled (Standard Sizes)	BIIF-5 with (1) Hilite	HX6B5FBV0M or HT6B25BV0M (TruFit)	\$452.93
4D	EA	Carrier, Replacement Replacement (additional) carrier for Ballistic Body Armor.	HiLite replacement carrier	HX6N00BV0M or HT6GADBV0M (TruFit)	\$46.57
Stab/Spike A	Armor an	d Carriers			
1E	EA	Body Armor, Stab/Spike 3, Custom Fit (Fitting performed by Contractor)	Spike 3 MC or TruFit with (1) Hilite	HL6PS3BV0M or HT6PS3BV0M (female fit)	\$461.90
2E	EA	Body Armor, Stab/Spike 3, Custom Fit (Fitting performed by Contractor-Certified Agency Personnel)	Spike 3 MC or TruFit with (1) Hilite	HL6PS3BV0M or HT6PS3BV0M (female fit)	\$461.90
3E	EA	Body Armor, Stab/Spike 3, Pooled (Standard Sizes)	Spike 3 MC or TruFit with (1) Hilite	HL6PS3BV0M or HT6PS3BV0M (female fit)	\$454.06
4E	EA	Carrier, Replacement Replacement (additional) carrier for Stab/Spike Body Armor	HiLite replacement carrier	HL6N00BV0M or HT6N00BV0M (female fit)	\$49.75
Combination	Armor	and Carriers			
1F	EA	Body Armor, Combination, Custom Fit (Fitting performed by Contractor)	IIIA/3 combo MC or TruFit with (1) Hilite carrier	*HL6S37BV0M or HT6S37BV0M (female fit)*	\$735.40
2F	EA	Body Armor, Combination, Custom Fit (Fitting performed by Contractor-Certified Agency Personnel)	IIIA/3 combo MC or TruFit with (1) Hilite carrier	*HL6S37BV0M or HT6S37BV0M (female fit)*	\$715.18
3F	EA	Body Armor, Combination, Pooled (Standard Sizes)	IIIA/3 combo MC or TruFit with (1) Hilite carrier	*HL6S37BV0M or HT6S37BV0M (female fit)*	\$713.34
4F	EA	Carrier, Replacement Replacement (additional) carrier for Combination Body Armor	HiLite replacement carrier	*HL6N00BV0M or HT6N00BV0M (female fit)*	\$47.76

KENTAL E		Tactical Body A	rmor and Carriers*		
Contract Line Item Number (CLIN)	Unit	Item Description	Manufacturer Part Number (OEM #)	SKU#/Item#	State Contract Price
Plate Rack S	ystem		1		
1G	EA	Body Armor, Plate Rack System, Custom Fit (Fitting performed by Contractor)	CA SOHPC LASER with Aspetto, BIIIA-2 in cummerbund and plate backers and (2) 10260 10x12 SC	HC86BAB9Z5	\$950.02
2G	EA	Body Armor, Plate Rack System, Custom Fit (Fitting performed by Contractor-Certified Agency Personnel)	CA SOHPC LASER with Aspetto, BIIIA-2 in cummerbund and plate backers and (2) 10260 10x12 SC	HC86BAB9Z5	\$950.02
3G	EA	Body Armor, Plate Rack System, Pooled (Standard Sizes)	CA SOHPC LASER with Aspetto, BIIIA-2 in cummerbund and plate backers and (2) 10260 10x12 SC	HC86BAB9Z5	\$950.02
4G	EA	Carrier, Replacement Replacement (additional) carrier for Plate Rack System Body Armor	CA SOHPC LASER with Aspetto KWIK-Clips, carrier only	HC8600B8Z5	\$230.03
Plate Carrier	System	Level III			
1H	EA	Body Armor, Plate Carrier Level III, Custom Fit (Fitting performed by Contractor)	CA SOHPC Laser with Aspetto KWIK-Clips, no soft armor, (2) 10x12 SC 10260 plates, and 6x6 10260 side plates, hook-loop closure, Contractor Fit	HC8600B9Z5	\$890.01
2H	EA	Body Armor, Plate Carrier Level III, Custom Fit (Fitting performed by Contractor-Certified Agency Personnel)	CA SOHPC Laser with Aspetto KWIK-Clips, no soft armor, (2) 10x12 SC 10260 plates, and 6x6 10260 side plates, hook-loop closure, Contractor Fit	HC8600B9Z5	\$890.01
3Н	EA	Body Armor, Plate Carrier Level III, Pooled (Standard Sizes)	CA SOHPC Laser with Aspetto KWIK-Clips, no soft armor, (2) 10x12 SC 10260 plates, and 6x6 10260 side plates, hook-loop closure, Contractor Fit	HC8600B9Z5	\$890.01
4H	EA	Carrier, Replacement Replacement (additional) carrier for Plate Carrier Level III Body Armor	CA SOHPC LASER with Aspetto KWIK-Clips, carrier only	HC8600B8Z5	\$230.03
Plate Carrier	System	Level IV			
1J	EA	Body Armor, Plate Carrier Level IV, Custom Fit (Fitting performed by Contractor) Front plate Shooters Cut. Rear Plate Shooters Cut	CA SOHPC MOLLE, Velcro closure with no soft armor and (2) 10080 10x12 SC, and 6x6 10800 side plates hook-loop closure	HC8600B90J	\$420.02
2J	EA	Body Armor, Plate Carrier Level IV, Custom Fit (Fitting performed by Contractor-Certified Agency Personnel) Front plate Shooters Cut. Rear Plate Shooters Cut	CA SOHPC MOLLE, Velcro closure with no soft armor and (2) 10080 10x12 SC, and 6x6 10800 side plates hook-loop closure	HC8600B90J	\$420.02
3J	EA	Body Armor, Plate Carrier Level IV, Pooled (Standard Sizes)	CA SOHPC MOLLE, Velcro closure with no soft armor and (2) 10080 10x12 SC, and 6x6 10800 side plates hook-loop closure	HC8600B90J	\$420.02
4J	EA	Carrier, Replacement Replacement (additional) carrier for Plate Carrier Level IV Body Armor	CA SOHPC MOLLE, Velcro closure, carrier only	HC8600B80J	\$135.02

Additional Tactical Body Armor Carriers*						
Contract Line Item Number (CLIN)	Unit	Item Description	Manufacturer Part Number (OEM #)	SKU # / Item #	State Contract Price	
Load Bearing	Vest					
1K	EA	Load Bearing Vest, Custom Fit (Fitting performed by Contractor)	GEN 3 Maverick Load Bearing Vest (no cummerbund armor)	O3MM00BV0J or O3MX00BV0J (female fit)	\$177.94	
2K	EA	Load Bearing Vest, Custom Fit (Fitting performed by Contractor-Certified Agency Personnel)	GEN 3 Maverick Load Bearing Vest (no cummerbund armor)	O3MM00BV0J or O3MX00BV0J (female fit)	\$177.94	
зк	EA	Load Bearing Vest, Pooled (Standard Sizes)	GEN 3 Maverick Load Bearing Vest (no cummerbund armor)	O3MM00BV0J or O3MX00BV0J (female fit)	\$177.94	
Overt Carrier						
1L	EA	Overt Carrier, Custom Fit (Fitting performed by Contractor)	CA Guardian Overt Carrier	GD2M00730J or GD2X00730J (female fit)	\$177.75	
2L	EA	Overt Carrier, Custom Fit (Fitting performed by Contractor-Certified Agency Personnel)	CA Guardian Overt Carrier	GD2M00730J or GD2X00730J (female fit)	\$177.75	
3L	EA	Overt Carrier, Pooled (Standard Sizes)	CA Guardian Overt Carrier	GD2M00730J or GD2X00730J (female fit)	\$177.75	

Trauma Plates					
Contract Line Item Number (CLIN)	Unit	Item Description	Manufacturer Part Number (OEM #)	SKU # / Item #	State Contract Price
1M	EA	Trauma Plate, Hard (Non Ballistic)	Blade plate 5x8	TT1MET580S	\$24.00
2M	EA	Trauma Plate, Soft (Non Ballistic)	Soft Trauma pack 5x8	TT1GEN580R	\$21.60

Additional Options/Fees					
Contract Line Item Number (CLIN)	Unit	Item Description	State Contract Price		
3N	EA	Fee, Printing (Per Character)	\$	1.00	
4N	EA	Fee, Fitting Reschedule (Per end-user)	\$0.00		
5N	EA	Fitting Certification Training (per Course)	\$0.00		

	Catalog Discounts	
Group ID	Item Description	Contract Discount Off List Price
CD	Body Armor Accessories **	42.00%

^{*} Each set of body armor shall include one (1) carrier.

^{**} This discount applies to all body armor accessories available in Contractor's commercially available catalog. See section 7G in User Instructions.



State of California Bid Specification Ballistic Body Armor Level IIIA

Attachment B 8470-0211440-2, R2

Document Summary

Detail Type	Detail
Event ID	0000024287
Commodity	Body Armor IIIA
Attachment (Exhibit)	Exhibit 4A
Addendum	4
Group-Class	N/A
Bid Specification	8470-0211440-2
Revision Level	2
Revision Date	4/11/2023
Agency Name	Statewide

Revision History

Bid Spec	Rev Level	Revision Date	Author	Summary of Changes
8470-0211440-2	0	9/29/2022	William Minton	Initial Release
8470-0211440-2	1	3/15/2023	William Minton	Deletion of 3.4.5
8470-0211440-2	2	4/11/2023	William Minton	Deletion in Sections 3.1.1 and 3.3.3

1 SCOPE

This specification establishes requirements and specifications for ballistic body armor intended to protect a human torso against gunfire threats. Armor shall be designed to:

- provide protection to vital organs.
- cover front, back and side areas of torso.
- provide wearer protection with comfort and minimum loss of mobility.

2 APPLICABLE LAWS AND INDUSTRY STANDARDS

The following standards, law and regulations of the issue in effect on the date of the Invitation for Bid form a part of this specification to the extent specified herein. The unit is required to meet all regulations, standards and laws including revisions, at time of unit acceptance and through the term of the contract:

2.1 COMPLIANT PRODUCTS LIST BY NATIONAL INSTITUTE OF JUSTICE (NIJ)

3 TECHNICAL REQUIREMENTS

3.1 NIJ CERTIFICATION



State of California Bid Specification Ballistic Body Armor Level IIIA

8470-0211440-2, R2 Event ID 0000024287 Exhibit 4A

3.1.1 Armor shall be active for status and neutral for gender on the Compliant Products List by National Institute of Justice (NIJ) for Ballistic Level IIIA per standard 0101.06.

3.2 PROTECTION / THREAT LEVEL / DENSITY AND THICKNESS

- 3.2.1 Protection level for Ballistic shall be Level IIIA.
- 3.2.2 Armor panels shall have areal density ≤1.15 pounds/ft² and thickness ≤0.30 inches

3.3 CONFIGURATION

- 3.3.1 Carrier shall be designed to facilitate removal of front panel, back panel and optional 5 inches X 8 inches hard or soft trauma plate.
- 3.3.2 Armor shall be concealable type.
- 3.3.3 Adjustable elastic shoulder and side straps shall be provided for proper fitting and female version shall be configured with appropriate contouring.

3.4 ARMOR PANELS

- 3.4.1 Front armor panel shall provide coverage from the collarbone to the waist without causing "push up under the chin" when wearer is seated.
- 3.4.2 Back armor panel shall fully cover the back area.
- 3.4.3 Front armor panel shall have extended sides and overlap back ballistic/stake panel by ≥2 inches.
- 3.4.4 Armor panels shall provide full coverage for front, back and sides without restricting arm movement.

3.5 CARRIER

- 3.5.1 Carrier shall be color matched, machine washable, lined with breathable material and have pockets in the front and back to securely retain armor panels.
- 3.5.2 Each pocket shall facilitate unrestricted insertion and removal of armor panels.
- 3.5.3 Pockets shall have a secure closure to retain armor panels during body movements.
- 3.5.4 5 inches X 8 inches hard or soft trauma plate pocket shall be front external top loading.
- 3.5.5 Shoulder straps shall be between 2 to 2.5 inches wide and attached with "Hook and Loop" type fastener to the front portion.
- 3.5.6 Carrier shall have adjustable elastic straps on each side under the arms for closure.
- 3.5.7 Side straps shall attach to the front section by mating "Hook and Loop" type fasteners.
- 3.5.8 Side straps shall prevent "curl-ups" and allow for a ≥4 inches circumferential adjustment while maintaining overlap.
- 3.5.9 Carrier shall have a back shirttail and a front shirttail that accommodates trouser fly.



State of California Bid Specification Ballistic Body Armor Level IIIA

8470-0211440-2, R2 Event ID 0000024287 Exhibit 4A

3.5.10 Carrier color to be identified in Purchase Order and available colors shall include white, black, dark blue, tan, olive drab green or dark green.

3.6 SIZES

- 3.6.1 Armor shall be listed for sizes C1, C2, C3, C4 and C5 as defined by NIJ.
- 3.6.2 Unless otherwise noted, body armor sizes shall be consistent with recognized United States garment retail measurements and tolerances as shown in Table I.
- 3.6.3 Each size shall have 2 inches length difference between Short and Regular and between Regular and Long and each Regular size shall be available in lengths of "Regular +1 inch" and "Regular –1 inch".

Table I

SIZE	LENGTH	CHEST
(C1) EXTRA SMALL (XS)	S/R/L	30–32
(C2) SMALL (S)	S/R/L	34-36
(C3) MEDIUM (M)	S/R/L	38–40
(C4) LARGE (L)	S/R/L	42-44
(C5) EXTRA LARGE (XL)	S/R/L	46–50
SPECIAL ORDER	Dimensions	as provided



State of California Bid Specification Female Ballistic Body Armor Level IIIA

8470-0211440-4, R1 Event ID 0000024287 Exhibit 4B

Document Summary

Detail Type	Detail
Event ID	0000024287
Commodity	Female Body Armor IIIA
Attachment (Exhibit)	Exhibit 4B
Addendum	2
Group-Class	N/A
Bid Specification	8470-0211440-4
Revision Level	1
Revision Date	3/15/2023
Agency Name	Statewide

Revision History

Bid Spec	Rev Level	Revision Date	Author	Summary of Changes
8470-0211440-4	0	9/29/2022	William Minton	Initial Release
8470-0211440-4	1	3/15/2023	William Minton	Deletion of 3.4.5

1 SCOPE

This specification establishes requirements and specifications for female ballistic body armor intended to protect a human torso against gunfire threats. Armor shall be designed to:

- provide protection to vital organs.
- cover front, back and side areas of torso.
- provide wearer protection with comfort and minimum loss of mobility.

2 APPLICABLE LAWS AND INDUSTRY STANDARDS

The following standards, law and regulations of the issue in effect on the date of the Invitation for Bid form a part of this specification to the extent specified herein. The unit is required to meet all regulations, standards and laws including revisions, at time of unit acceptance and through the term of the contract:

2.1 COMPLIANT PRODUCTS LIST BY NATIONAL INSTITUTE OF JUSTICE (NIJ)

3 TECHNICAL REQUIREMENTS

3.1 NIJ CERTIFICATION

3.1.1 Armor shall be active for status and female for gender on the Compliant Products List by National Institute of Justice (NIJ) for Ballistic Level IIIA per standard 0101.06.



State of California Bid Specification Female Ballistic Body Armor Level IIIA

8470-0211440-4, R1 Event ID 0000024287 Exhibit 4B

3.2 PROTECTION / THREAT LEVEL / DENSITY AND THICKNESS

- 3.2.1 Protection level for Ballistic shall be Level IIIA.
- 3.2.2 Armor panels shall have areal density ≤1.25 pounds/ft² and thickness ≤0.31 inches

3.3 CONFIGURATION

- 3.3.1 Carrier shall be designed to facilitate removal of front panel, back panel and optional 5 inches X 8 inches hard or soft trauma plate.
- 3.3.2 Armor shall be concealable type.
- 3.3.3 Adjustable elastic shoulder and side straps shall be provided for proper fitting and shall be configured with appropriate contouring for female body figure.

3.4 ARMOR PANELS

- 3.4.1 Front armor panel shall provide coverage from the collarbone to the waist without causing "push up under the chin" when wearer is seated.
- 3.4.2 Back armor panel shall fully cover the back area.
- 3.4.3 Front armor panel shall have extended sides and overlap back ballistic/stake panel by ≥2 inches.
- 3.4.4 Armor panels shall provide full coverage for front, back and sides without restricting arm movement.
- 3.4.5 Armor panels shall be constructed of one-piece material without separable layers.

3.5 CARRIER

- 3.5.1 Carrier shall be color matched, machine washable, lined with breathable material and have pockets in the front and back to securely retain armor panels.
- 3.5.2 Each pocket shall facilitate unrestricted insertion and removal of armor panels.
- 3.5.3 Pockets shall have a secure closure to retain armor panels during body movements.
- 3.5.4 5 inches X 8 inches hard or soft trauma plate pocket shall be front external top loading.
- 3.5.5 Shoulder straps shall be between 2 to 2.5 inches wide and attached with "Hook and Loop" type fastener to the front portion.
- 3.5.6 Carrier shall have adjustable elastic straps on each side under the arms for closure.
- 3.5.7 Side straps shall attach to the front section by mating "Hook and Loop" type fasteners.
- 3.5.8 Side straps shall prevent "curl-ups" and allow for a ≥4 inches circumferential adjustment while maintaining overlap.
- 3.5.9 Carrier shall have a back shirttail and a front shirttail that accommodates trouser fly.
- 3.5.10 Carrier color to be identified in Purchase Order and available colors shall include white, black, dark blue, tan, olive drab green or dark green.

3.6 SIZES



State of California Bid Specification Female Ballistic Body Armor Level IIIA

8470-0211440-4, R1 Event ID 0000024287 Exhibit 4B

- 3.6.1 Armor shall be listed for sizes C1, C2, C3, C4 and C5 as defined by NIJ.
- 3.6.2 Unless otherwise noted, body armor sizes shall be consistent with recognized United States garment retail measurements and tolerances as shown in Table I.
- 3.6.3 Each size shall have 2 inches length difference between Short and Regular and between Regular and Long and each Regular size shall be available in lengths of "Regular +1 inch" and "Regular –1 inch".

Table I

SIZE	LENGTH	CHEST	
(C1) EXTRA SMALL (XS)	S/R/L	30-32	
(C2) SMALL (S)	S/R/L	34-36	
(C3) MEDIUM (M)	S/R/L	38-40	
(C4) LARGE (L)	S/R/L	42-44	
(C5) EXTRA LARGE (XL)	S/R/L	46-50	
SPECIAL ORDER	Dimensions as provided		



State of California Bid Specification Ballistic Body Armor Level II

8470-0211440-3, R2 Event ID 0000024287 Exhibit 4C

Document Summary

Detail Type	Detail
Event ID	0000024287
Commodity	Body Armor II
Attachment (Exhibit)	Exhibit 4C
Addendum	4
Group-Class	N/A
Bid Specification	8470-0211440-3
Revision Level	2
Revision Date	4/11/2023
Agency Name	Statewide

Revision History

Bid Spec	Rev Level	Revision Date	Author	Summary of Changes	
8470-0211440-3	0	9/29/2022	William Minton	Initial Release	
8470-0211440-3	1	3/15/2023	William Minton	Deletion of 3.4.5	
8470-0211440-3	2	4/11/2023	William Minton	Deletion in Sections 3.1.1 and 3.3.3	

1 SCOPE

This specification establishes requirements and specifications for ballistic body armor intended to protect a human torso against gunfire threats. Armor shall be designed to:

- provide protection to vital organs.
- cover front, back and side areas of torso.
- provide wearer protection with comfort and minimum loss of mobility.

2 APPLICABLE LAWS AND INDUSTRY STANDARDS

The following standards, law and regulations of the issue in effect on the date of the Invitation for Bid form a part of this specification to the extent specified herein. The unit is required to meet all regulations, standards and laws including revisions, at time of unit acceptance and through the term of the contract:

2.1 COMPLIANT PRODUCTS LIST BY NATIONAL INSTITUTE OF JUSTICE (NIJ)

3 TECHNICAL REQUIREMENTS

3.1 NIJ CERTIFICATION

3.1.1 Armor shall be active for status and neutral for gender on the Compliant Products List by National Institute of Justice (NIJ) for Ballistic Level II per standard 0101.06.

MINTON, W. PAGE 1 OF 3 4/11/2023



State of California Bid Specification Ballistic Body Armor Level II

8470-0211440-3, R2 Event ID 0000024287 Exhibit 4C

3.2 PROTECTION / THREAT LEVEL / DENSITY AND THICKNESS

- 3.2.1 Protection level for Ballistic shall be Level II.
- 3.2.2 Armor panels shall have areal density ≤0.85 pounds/ft² and thickness ≤0.21 inches

3.3 CONFIGURATION

- 3.3.1 Carrier shall be designed to facilitate removal of front panel, back panel and optional 5 inches X 8 inches hard or soft trauma plate.
- 3.3.2 Armor shall be concealable type.
- 3.3.3 Adjustable elastic shoulder and side straps shall be provided for proper fitting and female version shall be configured with appropriate contouring.

3.4 ARMOR PANELS

- 3.4.1 Front armor panel shall provide coverage from the collarbone to the waist without causing "push up under the chin" when wearer is seated.
- 3.4.2 Back armor panel shall fully cover the back area.
- 3.4.3 Front armor panel shall have extended sides and overlap back ballistic/stake panel by ≥2 inches.
- 3.4.4 Armor panels shall provide full coverage for front, back and sides without restricting arm movement.

3.5 CARRIER

- 3.5.1 Carrier shall be color matched, machine washable, lined with breathable material and have pockets in the front and back to securely retain armor panels.
- 3.5.2 Each pocket shall facilitate unrestricted insertion and removal of armor panels.
- 3.5.3 Pockets shall have a secure closure to retain armor panels during body movements.
- 3.5.4 5 inches X 8 inches hard or soft trauma plate pocket shall be front external top loading.
- 3.5.5 Shoulder straps shall be between 2 to 2.5 inches wide and attached with "Hook and Loop" type fastener to the front portion.
- 3.5.6 Carrier shall have adjustable elastic straps on each side under the arms for closure.
- 3.5.7 Side straps shall attach to the front section by mating "Hook and Loop" type fasteners.
- 3.5.8 Side straps shall prevent "curl-ups" and allow for a ≥4 inches circumferential adjustment while maintaining overlap.
- 3.5.9 Carrier shall have a back shirttail and a front shirttail that accommodates trouser fly.
- 3.5.10 Carrier color to be identified in Purchase Order and available colors shall include white, black, dark blue, tan, olive drab green or dark green.

3.6 SIZES

3.6.1 Armor shall be listed for sizes C1, C2, C3, C4 and C5 as defined by NIJ.



State of California Bid Specification Ballistic Body Armor Level II

8470-0211440-3, R2 Event ID 0000024287 Exhibit 4C

- 3.6.2 Unless otherwise noted, body armor sizes shall be consistent with recognized United States garment retail measurements and tolerances as shown in Table I.
- 3.6.3 Each size shall have 2 inches length difference between Short and Regular and between Regular and Long and each Regular size shall be available in lengths of "Regular +1 inch" and "Regular –1 inch".

Table I

SIZE	LENGTH	CHEST	
(C1) EXTRA SMALL (XS)	S/R/L	30–32	
(C2) SMALL (S)	S/R/L	34-36	
(C3) MEDIUM (M)	S/R/L	38-40	
(C4) LARGE (L)	S/R/L	42–44	
(C5) EXTRA LARGE (XL)	S/R/L	46-50	
SPECIAL ORDER	Dimensions	Dimensions as provided	



State of California Bid Specification Female Ballistic Body Armor Level II

8470-0211440-6, R1 Event ID 0000024287 Exhibit 4D

Document Summary

Detail Type	Detail
Event ID	0000024287
Commodity	Female Body Armor II
Attachment (Exhibit)	Exhibit 4D
Addendum	2
Group-Class	N/A
Bid Specification	8470-0211440-6
Revision Level	1
Revision Date	3/15/2023
Agency Name	Statewide

Revision History

Bid Spec	Rev Level	Revision Date	Author	Summary of Changes
8470-0211440-6	0	9/29/2022	William Minton	Initial Release
8470-0211440-6	1	3/15/2023	William Minton	Deletion of 3.4.5

1 SCOPE

This specification establishes requirements and specifications for female ballistic body armor intended to protect a human torso against gunfire threats. Armor shall be designed to;

- · provide protection to vital organs.
- cover front, back and side areas of torso.
- provide wearer protection with comfort and minimum loss of mobility.

2 APPLICABLE LAWS AND INDUSTRY STANDARDS

The following standards, law and regulations of the issue in effect on the date of the Invitation for Bid form a part of this specification to the extent specified herein. The unit is required to meet all regulations, standards and laws including revisions, at time of unit acceptance and through the term of the contract:

2.1 COMPLIANT PRODUCTS LIST BY NATIONAL INSTITUTE OF JUSTICE (NIJ)

3 TECHNICAL REQUIREMENTS

3.1 NIJ CERTIFICATION

3.1.1 Armor shall be active for status and female for gender on the Compliant Products List by National Institute of Justice (NIJ) for Ballistic Level II per standard 0101.06.

3.2 PROTECTION / THREAT LEVEL / DENSITY AND THICKNESS



State of California Bid Specification Female Ballistic Body Armor Level II

8470-0211440-6, R1 Event ID 0000024287 Exhibit 4D

- 3.2.1 Protection level for Ballistic shall be Level II.
- 3.2.2 Armor panels shall have areal density ≤0.9 pounds/ft² and thickness ≤0.24 inches

3.3 CONFIGURATION

- 3.3.1 Carrier shall be designed to facilitate removal of front panel, back panel and optional 5 inches X 8 inches hard or soft trauma plate.
- 3.3.2 Armor shall be concealable type.
- 3.3.3 Adjustable elastic shoulder and side straps shall be provided for proper fitting and shall be configured with appropriate contouring for female body figure.

3.4 ARMOR PANELS

- 3.4.1 Front armor panel shall provide coverage from the collarbone to the waist without causing "push up under the chin" when wearer is seated.
- 3.4.2 Back armor panel shall fully cover the back area.
- 3.4.3 Front armor panel shall have extended sides and overlap back ballistic/stake panel by ≥2 inches.
- 3.4.4 Armor panels shall provide full coverage for front, back and sides without restricting arm movement.
- 3.4.5 Armor panels shall be constructed of one-piece material without separable layers.

3.5 CARRIER

- 3.5.1 Carrier shall be color matched, machine washable, lined with breathable material and have pockets in the front and back to securely retain armor panels.
- 3.5.2 Each pocket shall facilitate unrestricted insertion and removal of armor panels.
- 3.5.3 Pockets shall have a secure closure to retain armor panels during body movements.
- 3.5.4 5 inches X 8 inches hard or soft trauma plate pocket shall be front external top loading.
- 3.5.5 Shoulder straps shall be between 2 to 2.5 inches wide and attached with "Hook and Loop" type fastener to the front portion.
- 3.5.6 Carrier shall have adjustable elastic straps on each side under the arms for closure.
- 3.5.7 Side straps shall attach to the front section by mating "Hook and Loop" type fasteners.
- 3.5.8 Side straps shall prevent "curl-ups" and allow for a ≥4 inches circumferential adjustment while maintaining overlap.
- 3.5.9 Carrier shall have a back shirttail and a front shirttail that accommodates trouser fly.
- 3.5.10 Carrier color to be identified in Purchase Order and available colors shall include white, black, dark blue, tan, olive drab green or dark green.

3.6 SIZES

3.6.1 Armor shall be listed for sizes C1, C2, C3, C4 and C5 as defined by NIJ.



State of California Bid Specification Female Ballistic Body Armor Level II

8470-0211440-6, R1 Event ID 0000024287 Exhibit 4D

- 3.6.2 Unless otherwise noted, body armor sizes shall be consistent with recognized United States garment retail measurements and tolerances as shown in Table I.
- 3.6.3 Each size shall have 2 inches length difference between Short and Regular and between Regular and Long and each Regular size shall be available in lengths of "Regular +1 inch" and "Regular –1 inch".

Table I

SIZE	LENGTH	CHEST
(C1) EXTRA SMALL (XS)	S/R/L	30–32
(C2) SMALL (S)	S/R/L	34-36
(C3) MEDIUM (M)	S/R/L	38-40
(C4) LARGE (L)	S/R/L	42-44
(C5) EXTRA LARGE (XL)	S/R/L	46-50
SPECIAL ORDER	SPECIAL ORDER Dimensions as provide	



State of California Bid Specification Stab/Spike Body Armor Level 3

8470-0211440-5, R2 Event ID 0000024287 Exhibit 4E

Document Summary

Detail Type	Detail
Event ID	0000024287
Commodity	Stab/Spike Body Armor Level 3
Attachment (Exhibit)	Exhibit 4E
Addendum	4
Group-Class	N/A
Bid Specification	8470-0211440-5
Revision Level	2
Revision Date	4/11/2023
Agency Name	Statewide

Revision History

Bid Spec	Rev Level	Revision Date	Author	Summary of Changes
8470-0211440-5	0	9/29/2022	William Minton	Initial Release
8470-0211440-5	1	3/15/2023	William Minton	Deletion of 3.4.5
8470-0211440-5	2	4/11/2023	William Minton	Deletion in Section 3.3.3

1 SCOPE

This specification establishes requirements and specifications for stab/spike body armor intended to protect a human torso against stab/spike threats. Armor shall be designed to;

- provide protection to vital organs.
- cover front, back and side areas of torso.
- provide wearer protection with comfort and minimum loss of mobility.

2 APPLICABLE LAWS AND INDUSTRY STANDARDS

The following standards, law and regulations of the issue in effect on the date of the Invitation for Bid form a part of this specification to the extent specified herein. The unit is required to meet all regulations, standards and laws including revisions, at time of unit acceptance and through the term of the contract:

2.1 COMPLIANT PRODUCTS LIST BY NATIONAL INSTITUTE OF JUSTICE (NIJ)

3 TECHNICAL REQUIREMENTS

3.1 NIJ CERTIFICATION

3.1.1 Armor shall be listed on the Compliant Products List by National Institute of Justice (NIJ) for Spike Level 3 per Standard 0115.00.

3.2 PROTECTION / THREAT LEVEL / DENSITY AND THICKNESS

MINTON, W. PAGE 1 OF 3 4/11/2023



State of California Bid Specification Stab/Spike Body Armor Level 3

8470-0211440-5, R2 Event ID 0000024287 Exhibit 4E

- 3.2.1 Protection level for stab/spike shall be Spike Level 3.
- 3.2.2 Armor panels shall have areal density ≤ 0.60 pounds/ft² and thickness ≤ 0.18 inches

3.3 CONFIGURATION

- 3.3.1 Carrier shall be designed to facilitate removal of front panel, back panel and optional soft trauma plate.
- 3.3.2 Armor shall be concealable type.
- 3.3.3 Adjustable elastic shoulder and side straps shall be provided for proper fitting and female version shall be configured with appropriate contouring.

3.4 ARMOR PANELS

- 3.4.1 Front armor panel shall provide coverage from the collarbone to the waist without causing 'push up under the chin' when wearer is seated.
- 3.4.2 Back armor panel shall fully cover the back area.
- 3.4.3 Front armor panel shall have extended sides and overlap back ballistic/stake panel by ≥2 inches.
- 3.4.4 Armor panels shall provide full coverage for front, back and sides without restricting arm movement.

3.5 CARRIER

- 3.5.1 Carrier shall be color matched, machine washable, lined with breathable material and have pockets in the front and back to securely retain armor panels.
- 3.5.2 Each pocket shall facilitate unrestricted insertion and removal of armor panels.
- 3.5.3 Pockets shall have a secure closure to retain armor panels during body movements.
- 3.5.4 Shoulder straps shall be between 2 to 2.5 inches wide and attached with "Hook and Loop" type fastener to the front portion.
- 3.5.5 Carrier shall have adjustable elastic straps on each side under the arms for closure.
- 3.5.6 Side straps shall attach to the front section by mating "Hook and Loop" type fasteners.
- 3.5.7 Side straps shall prevent "curl-ups" and allow for a ≥4 inches circumferential adjustment while maintaining overlap.
- 3.5.8 Carrier shall have a back shirttail and a front shirttail that accommodates trouser fly.
- 3.5.9 Carrier color to be identified in Purchase Order and available colors shall include white, black, dark blue, tan, olive drab green or dark green.

3.6 SIZES

3.6.1 Unless otherwise noted, body armor sizes shall be consistent with recognized United States garment retail measurements and tolerances as shown in Table I.



State of California Bid Specification Stab/Spike Body Armor Level 3

8470-0211440-5, R2 Event ID 0000024287 Exhibit 4E

3.6.2 Each size shall have 2 inches length difference between Short and Regular and between Regular and Long and each Regular size shall be available in lengths of "Regular +1 inch" and "Regular –1 inch".

Table I

SIZE	LENGTH	CHEST	
EXTRA SMALL (XS)	S/R/L	30–32	
SMALL (S)	S/R/L	34-36	
MEDIUM (M)	S/R/L	38–40	
LARGE (L)	S/R/L	42-44	
EXTRA LARGE (XL)	S/R/L	46–50	
SPECIAL ORDER	Dimensions	Dimensions as provided	



State of California Bid Specification Combination Body Armor

8470-0211440-1, R2 Event ID 0000024287 Exhibit 4F

Document Summary

Detail Type	Detail
Event ID	0000024287
Commodity	Combination Body Armor
Attachment (Exhibit)	Exhibit 4F
Addendum	4
Group-Class	N/A
Bid Specification	8470-0211440-1
Revision Level	2
Revision Date	4/11/2023
Agency Name	Statewide

Revision History

toviologi motory				
Bid Spec	Rev Level	Revision Date	Author	Summary of Changes
8470-0211440-1	0	9/29/2022	William Minton	Initial Release
8470-0211440-1	1	3/15/2023	William Minton	Deletion of 3.4.5
8470-0211440-1	2	4/11/2023	William Minton	Deletion in Section 3.3.3

1 SCOPE

This specification establishes requirements and specifications for combination (ballistic /stab) body armor intended to protect a human torso against gunfire and spike threats. Armor shall be designed to;

- · provide protection to vital organs.
- cover front, back and side areas of torso.
- provide wearer protection with comfort and minimum loss of mobility.

2 APPLICABLE LAWS AND INDUSTRY STANDARDS

The following standards, law and regulations of the issue in effect on the date of the Invitation for Bid form a part of this specification to the extent specified herein. The unit is required to meet all regulations, standards and laws including revisions, at time of unit acceptance and through the term of the contract:

2.1 COMPLIANT PRODUCTS LIST BY NATIONAL INSTITUTE OF JUSTICE (NIJ)

3 TECHNICAL REQUIREMENTS

3.1 NIJ CERTIFICATION

3.1.1 Armor shall be active on the Compliant Products List by National Institute of Justice (NIJ) for:

MINTON, W. PAGE 1 OF 3 4/11/2023



State of California Bid Specification Combination Body Armor

8470-0211440-1, R2 Event ID 0000024287 Exhibit 4F

- 3.1.2 Ballistic Level IIIA per standard 0101.06.
- 3.1.3 Spike Level 3 per Standard 0115.00.

3.2 PROTECTION / THREAT LEVEL / DENSITY AND THICKNESS

- 3.2.1 Protection level for Ballistic shall be Level IIIA.
- 3.2.2 Protection level for stab shall be Spike Level 3.
- 3.2.3 Armor panels shall have areal density ≤1.5 pound/ft² and thickness ≤0.42 inches

3.3 CONFIGURATION

- 3.3.1 Carrier shall be designed to facilitate removal of front panel, back panel and optional soft trauma plate.
- 3.3.2 Armor shall be concealable type.
- 3.3.3 Adjustable elastic shoulder and side straps shall be provided for proper fitting and female version shall be configured with appropriate contouring.

3.4 ARMOR PANELS

- 3.4.1 Front armor panel shall provide coverage from the collarbone to the waist without causing "push up under the chin" when wearer is seated.
- 3.4.2 Back armor panel shall fully cover the back area.
- 3.4.3 Front armor panel shall have extended sides and overlap back ballistic/stake panel by ≥2 inches.
- 3.4.4 Armor panels shall provide full coverage for front, back and sides without restricting arm movement.

3.5 CARRIER

- 3.5.1 Carrier shall be color matched, machine washable, lined with breathable material and have pockets in the front and back to securely retain armor panels.
- 3.5.2 Each pocket shall facilitate unrestricted insertion and removal of armor panels.
- 3.5.3 Pockets shall have a secure closure to retain armor panels during body movements.
- 3.5.4 Shoulder straps shall be between 2 to 2.5 inches wide and attached with "Hook and Loop" type fastener to the front portion.
- 3.5.5 Carrier shall have adjustable elastic straps on each side under the arms for closure.
- 3.5.6 Side straps shall attach to the front section by mating "Hook and Loop" type fasteners.
- 3.5.7 Side straps shall prevent "curl-ups" and allow for a ≥4 inches circumferential adjustment while maintaining overlap.
- 3.5.8 Carrier shall have a back shirttail and a front shirttail that accommodates trouser fly.
- 3.5.9 Carrier color to be identified in Purchase Order and available colors shall include white, black, dark blue, tan, olive drab green or dark green.

3.6 SIZES



State of California Bid Specification Combination Body Armor

8470-0211440-1, R2 Event ID 0000024287 Exhibit 4F

- 3.6.1 Armor shall be listed for sizes C1, C2, C3, C4 and C5 as defined by NIJ.
- 3.6.2 Unless otherwise noted, body armor sizes shall be consistent with recognized United States garment retail measurements and tolerances as shown in Table I.
- 3.6.3 Each size shall have 2 inches length difference between Short and Regular and between Regular and Long and each Regular size shall be available in lengths of "Regular +1 inch" and "Regular –1 inch".

Table I

SIZE	LENGTH	CHEST
(C1) EXTRA SMALL (XS)	S/R/L	30–32
(C2) SMALL (S)	S/R/L	34-36
(C3) MEDIUM (M)	S/R/L	38-40
(C4) LARGE (L)	S/R/L	42-44
(C5) EXTRA LARGE (XL)	S/R/L	46-50
SPECIAL ORDER Dimensions as provi		as provided

Document Summary

Detail Type	Detail
Event ID	0000024287
Commodity	Load Bearing Vest
Attachment (Exhibit)	Exhibit 4G
Addendum	2
Group-Class	N/A
Bid Specification	8470-0211440-10
Revision Level	1
Revision Date	3/15/2023
Agency Name	Statewide

Revision History

Bid Spec	Rev Level	Revision Date	Author	Summary of Changes
8470-0211440-10	0	12/6/2022	William Minton	Initial Release
8470-0211440-10	1	3/15/2023	William Minton	Changed 3.1.3, 3.1.4, 3.5.4, 3.5.6

1 SCOPE

This specification establishes requirements and specifications for an externally worn Load Bearing Vest that accommodates the officer's concealable armor.

2 APPLICABLE LAWS AND INDUSTRY STANDARDS

The following standards, law and regulations of the issue in effect on the date of the Invitation for Bid form a part of this specification to the extent specified herein. The unit is required to meet all regulations, standards and laws including revisions, at time of unit acceptance and through the term of the contract:

3 TECHNICAL REQUIREMENTS

3.1 CONFIGURATION

- 3.1.1 Carrier shall be constructed of ≥500 denier nylon.
- 3.1.2 Carrier color to be identified in Purchase Order and available colors shall include black, dark blue, multi-cam, and dark green.
- 3.1.3 Carrier shall have an opening with inside or top loading pockets to accommodate the officer's concealable armor in both the front and rear of the carrier.
- 3.1.4 Carrier shall have an opening with inside or top loading pockets to accommodate 8 inches X 10 inches and 10 inches X 12 inches (Wide x Tall) hard plates in both the front and rear of the carrier.

State of California Bid Specification Load Bearing Vest

8470-0211440-10, R1 Event ID 0000024287 Exhibit 4G

- 3.1.5 Side shoulder openings to be closeable with ≥3 inches male "Hook and Loop" strip sewn to front side and equal female strip sewn to the back side of the carrier.
- 3.1.6 Shall have a 6 to 8 inch tall cummerbund on both sides that adjusts with "Hook and Loop" or have a rapid or quick release fastener system at the cummerbund attachment point to the front panel.

3.2 OFFICER DOWN STRAP

- 3.2.1 Shall be located on the back across the upper shoulder area.
- 3.2.2 Shall lie flat on the carrier when not in use.
- 3.2.3 shall have strength to drag ≥300 pounds.

3.3 BACK PLACARD

- 3.3.1 Shall have female "Hook and Loop" field ≥2 inches in height and the approximate width of the back of the vest, located generally across shoulder blade area and just below the Officer Down Strap.
- 3.3.2 Shall support male "Hook and Loop" 8 inches X 2 inches (Wide x Tall) placard. The placard will be attached across the top edge and lie generally flat.

3.4 FRONT PLACARD

- 3.4.1 Shall have female "Hook and Loop" field ≥2 inches in height and the approximate width of the front of the vest, located generally across the upper chest region just below the collar opening.
- 3.4.2 Shall support male "Hook and Loop" field 5 inches X 2 inches (Wide x Tall) placard and 3 inches badge patch. The placard and badge will be attached across the top front and lie generally flat.

3.5 MOLLE FASTNER SYSTEM

- 3.5.1 Shall have 1 inch straps sewn at 1 inch intervals or be laser cut and compatible with Molle attachments.
- 3.5.2 Shall accept 1 inch wide strap for Molle attachments.
- 3.5.3 Carrier front side shall have ≥5 columns of attachment points.
- 3.5.4 Front top row of the attachment points shall be located approximately 1 inch below the front placard.
- 3.5.5 Carrier back side shall have ≥5 columns of attachment points.
- 3.5.6 Back top row of the attachment points shall be located approximately 1 inch below the back placard.
- 3.5.7 Attachment points shall be horizontally arranged and cover the length and width of the front, back and sides of carrier.

Document Summary

Detail Type	Detail
Event ID	0000024287
Commodity	Plate Rack System
Attachment (Exhibit)	Exhibit 4H
Addendum	N/A
Group-Class	N/A
Bid Specification	8470-0211440-7
Revision Level	0
Revision Date	12/6/2022
Agency Name	Statewide

Revision History

Bid Spec	Rev Level	Revision Date	Author	Summary of Changes
8470-0211440-7	0	12/6/2022	William Minton	Initial Release

1 SCOPE

This specification establishes requirements and specifications for a Plate Rack System combination soft and hard ballistic body armor intended to protect a human torso against rife rated threats. Armor shall be designed to:

- · provide protection to vital organs.
- · cover front, back and side areas of torso.
- provide wearer protection with comfort and minimum loss of mobility.

2 APPLICABLE LAWS AND INDUSTRY STANDARDS

The following standards, law and regulations of the issue in effect on the date of the Invitation for Bid form a part of this specification to the extent specified herein. The unit is required to meet all regulations, standards and laws including revisions, at time of unit acceptance and through the term of the contract:

2.1 COMPLIANT PRODUCTS LIST BY NATIONAL INSTITUTE OF JUSTICE (NIJ)

3 TECHNICAL REQUIREMENTS

3.1 NIJ CERTIFICATION

- 3.1.1 Armor shall be listed active on the Compliant Products List by National Institute of Justice (NIJ) for:
- 3.1.2 Soft Armor Ballistic Level IIIA per standard 0101.06.

State of California Bid Specification Plate Rack System

8470-0211440-7, R0 Event ID 0000024287 Exhibit 4H

3.1.3 Hard Plate Ballistic Level III per standard 0101.06.

3.2 PROTECTION / THREAT LEVEL / DENSITY, WEIGHT AND THICKNESS

- 3.2.1 Protection level for Soft Armor Ballistic shall be Level IIIA with areal density ≤1.04 lbs./ft² and thickness ≤0.25 inches.
- 3.2.2 Protection level for Hard Plate-Ballistic shall be Level III 10 inches X 12 inches, single or multi curvature, shooters cut with weight ≤3.1 lbs. and thickness ≤1.3 inches.

3.3 CONFIGURATION

- 3.3.1 Carrier shall be constructed of ≥500 denier nylon.
- 3.3.2 Carrier color to be identified in Purchase Order and available colors shall include black, dark blue, multi-cam, and Ranger green / OD green.
- 3.3.3 Body armor shall be configured with both hard plates and soft armor at the same time in the front and rear of the carrier.
- 3.3.4 Carrier shall have an opening with inside pockets to accommodate 10 inches X 12 inches (Wide x Tall) hard plates and soft armor on both the front and rear of the carrier.
- 3.3.5 Carrier shall have a 10 inches X 6 inches (Wide x Tall) ballistic soft armor cummerbund on both sides (side areas of torso) of the carrier.
- 3.3.6 Carrier shall have a rapid or quick release fastener system at the cummerbund attachment point to the front panel.

3.4 OFFICER DOWN STRAP

- 3.4.1 Shall be located on the back across the upper shoulder area.
- 3.4.2 Shall lie flat on the carrier when not in use.
- 3.4.3 shall have strength to drag ≥300 lbs.

3.5 BACK PLACARD

- 3.5.1 Shall have female "Hook and Loop" field ≥3 inches in height and the approximate width of the back of the vest, located generally across shoulder blade area and just below the Officer Down Strap.
- 3.5.2 Shall support male "Hook and Loop" 8 inches X 2 inches (Wide x Tall) placard. the placard will be attached across the top edge and lie generally flat.

3.6 FRONT PLACARD

- 3.6.1 Shall have female "Hook and Loop" field ≥3 inches in height and the approximate width of the front of the vest, located generally across the upper chest region just below the collar opening.
- 3.6.2 Shall support male "Hook and Loop" 5 inches X 2 inches (Wide x Tall) placard and 3 inches badge patch. The placard and badge will be attached across the top front and lie generally flat.

State of California Bid Specification Plate Rack System

8470-0211440-7, R0 Event ID 0000024287 Exhibit 4H

3.7 MOLLE FASTNER SYSTEM

- 3.7.1 Shall have 1 inch holes in Molle size, laser-cut at 1 inch intervals.
- 3.7.2 Shall accept 1 inch wide strap for Molle attachments.
- 3.7.3 Carrier front side shall have ≥6 columns of attachment points.
- 3.7.4 Front top row of the attachment points shall be located approximately 1 inch below the collar opening.
- 3.7.5 Carrier back side shall have ≥6 columns of attachment points.
- 3.7.6 Back top row of the attachment points shall be located approximately 1 inch below the Officer Down Strap.
- 3.7.7 Ballistic cummerbund sides shall have ≥4 columns (each side) of attachment points.
- 3.7.8 Attachment points shall be horizontally arranged and cover the length and width of the front, back and sides of carrier.

3.8 REQUIRED ACCESSORY OPTIONS

- 3.8.1 Shall include shoulder straps, throat, upper arm pads, groin pad and abdominal/spine pad.
- 3.8.2 All accessories shall meet protection / threat level requirements of soft armor.
- 3.8.3 Shall be constructed from same soft armor material as front and back panels. See Section 3.1.2
- 3.8.4 Shall integrate into the carrier to meet form, fit, function and performance.



State of California Bid Specification Plate Carrier System Level III

8470-0211440-8, R0 Event ID 0000024287 Exhibit 4I

Document Summary

Detail Type	Detail
Event ID	0000024287
Commodity	Plate Carrier System Level III
Attachment (Exhibit)	Exhibit 4I
Addendum	N/A
Group-Class	N/A
Bid Specification	8470-0211440-8
Revision Level	0
Revision Date	12/6/2022
Agency Name	Statewide

Revision History

Bid Spec	Rev Level	Revision Date	Author	Summary of Changes
8470-0211440-8	0	12/6/2022	William Minton	Initial Release

1 SCOPE

This specification establishes requirements and specifications for a Plate Carrier System with hard ballistic body armor intended to protect a human torso against rife rated threats. Armor shall be designed to;

- provide protection to vital organs.
- cover front, back and side areas of torso.
- provide wearer protection with comfort and minimum loss of mobility.

2 APPLICABLE LAWS AND INDUSTRY STANDARDS

The following standards, law and regulations of the issue in effect on the date of the Invitation for Bid form a part of this specification to the extent specified herein. The unit is required to meet all regulations, standards and laws including revisions, at time of unit acceptance and through the term of the contract:

2.1 COMPLIANT PRODUCTS LIST BY NATIONAL INSTITUTE OF JUSTICE (NIJ)

3 TECHNICAL REQUIREMENTS

3.1 NIJ CERTIFICATION

3.1.1 Armor shall be listed active on the Compliant Products List by National Institute of Justice (NIJ) for Hard Plate Ballistic Level III per standard 0101.06.

MINTON, W. PAGE 1 OF 3 12/6/2022



State of California Bid Specification Plate Carrier System Level III

8470-0211440-8, R0 Event ID 0000024287 Exhibit 4I

3.2 PROTECTION / THREAT LEVEL / WEIGHT AND THICKNESS

3.2.1 Protection level for Hard Plate-Ballistic shall be Level III 10 inches X 12 inches, single or multi curvature, shooters cut with weight ≤3.1 pounds and thickness ≤1.3 inches.

3.3 CONFIGURATION

- 3.3.1 Carrier shall be constructed of ≥500 denier nylon.
- 3.3.2 Carrier color to be identified in Purchase Order and available colors shall include black, dark blue, multi-cam, and Ranger green / OD green.
- 3.3.3 Body armor shall be configured with hard plates in the front and rear of the carrier.
- 3.3.4 Carrier shall be designed to retain both front and rear armor plates securely to prevent shifting during body movements.
- 3.3.5 Carrier shall have an opening with inside pockets to accommodate 8 inches X 10 inches and 10 inches X 12 inches (Wide x Tall) hard plates in both the front and rear of the carrier.
- 3.3.6 Carrier shall have a cummerbund with side hard armor plates, same as 3.1.1, shall be a minimum of 6 inches X 6 inches (Wide x Tall) on both sides (side areas of torso) of the carrier.
- 3.3.7 Carrier shall have a rapid or quick release fastener system at the cummerbund attachment point to the front panel.
- 3.3.8 Carrier shall have adjustable shoulder straps to allow for proper fitting.
- 3.3.9 Carrier shall have adjustable side straps, both vertical and horizontal, to allow for chest expansion, proper fitting, and alignment of front and rear plate carrier.

3.4 OFFICER DOWN STRAP

- 3.4.1 Shall be located on the back across the upper shoulder area.
- 3.4.2 Shall lie flat on the carrier when not in use.
- 3.4.3 shall have strength to drag ≥300 pounds.

3.5 BACK PLACARD

- 3.5.1 Shall have female "Hook and Loop" field ≥2 inches in height and the approximate width of the back of the vest, located generally across shoulder blade area and just below the Officer Down Strap.
- 3.5.2 Shall support male "Hook and Loop" 8 inches X 2 inches (Wide x Tall) placard. the placard will be attached across the top edge and lie generally flat.

3.6 FRONT PLACARD

3.6.1 Shall have female "Hook and Loop" field ≥3 inches in height and the approximate width of the front of the vest, located generally across the upper chest region just below the collar opening.

MINTON, W.

PAGE 2 OF 3

12/6/2022



State of California Bid Specification Plate Carrier System Level III

8470-0211440-8, R0 Event ID 0000024287 Exhibit 4I

3.6.2 Shall support male "Hook and Loop" 5 inches X 2 inches (Wide x Tall) placard and 3 inches badge patch. The placard and badge will be attached across the top front and lie generally flat.

3.7 MOLLE FASTNER SYSTEM

- 3.7.1 Shall be Modular Lightweight Load-carrying Equipment (MOLLE) compatible and capable of incorporating the Pouch Attachment Ladder System (PALS).
- 3.7.2 Shall have 1 inch holes in Molle size, laser-cut at 1 inch intervals compatible with Molle attachments.
- 3.7.3 Shall accept 1 inch wide strap for Molle attachments.
- 3.7.4 Carrier front side shall have ≥6 columns of attachment points.
- 3.7.5 Front top row of the attachment points shall be located approximately 1 inch below the collar opening.
- 3.7.6 Front Molle shall not have stitching that prevents attachment of accessories
- 3.7.7 Carrier back side shall have ≥6 columns of attachment points.
- 3.7.8 Back top row of the attachment points shall be located approximately 1 inch below the Officer Down Strap.
- 3.7.9 Cummerbund sides shall have ≥2 columns (each side) of attachment points.
- 3.7.10 Attachment points shall be horizontally arranged and cover the length and width of the front, back and sides of carrier.

3.8 REQUIRED ACCESSORY OPTIONS

- 3.8.1 Shall include shoulder pads, throat, upper arm pads, groin pad and abdominal/spine pad, side armor plate pouch (MOLLE mountable).
- 3.8.2 Throat, upper arm pads, groin pad and abdominal/spine pad shall be constructed from same soft armor material that meets protection / threat level requirements of soft armor (Soft Armor Ballistic Level IIIA per standard 0101.06.).
- 3.8.3 Shall integrate into the carrier to meet form, fit, function and performance.



State of California Bid Specification Plate Carrier System Level IV

8470-0211440-9, R0 Event ID 0000024287 Exhibit 4J

Document Summary

Detail Type	Detail
Event ID	0000024287
Commodity	Plate Carrier System Level IV
Attachment (Exhibit)	Exhibit 4J
Addendum	N/A
Group-Class	N/A
Bid Specification	8470-0211440-9
Revision Level	0
Revision Date	9/29/2022
Agency Name	Statewide

Revision History

Bid Spec	Rev Level	Revision Date	Author	Summary of Changes
8470-0211440-9	0	9/29/2022	William Minton	Initial Release

1 SCOPE

This specification establishes requirements and specifications for a Plate Carrier System with hard ballistic body armor intended to protect a human torso against rife rated threats. Armor shall be designed to;

- provide protection to vital organs.
- cover front, back and side areas of torso.
- provide wearer protection with comfort and minimum loss of mobility.

2 APPLICABLE LAWS AND INDUSTRY STANDARDS

The following standards, law and regulations of the issue in effect on the date of the Invitation for Bid form a part of this specification to the extent specified herein. The unit is required to meet all regulations, standards and laws including revisions, at time of unit acceptance and through the term of the contract:

2.1 COMPLIANT PRODUCTS LIST BY NATIONAL INSTITUTE OF JUSTICE (NIJ)

3 TECHNICAL REQUIREMENTS

3.1 NIJ CERTIFICATION

3.1.1 Armor shall be listed active on the Compliant Products List by National Institute of Justice (NIJ) for Hard Plate Ballistic Level IV per standard 0101.06.

3.2 PROTECTION / THREAT LEVEL / WEIGHT AND THICKNESS



State of California Bid Specification Plate Carrier System Level IV

8470-0211440-9, R0 Event ID 0000024287 Exhibit 4J

3.2.1 Protection level for Hard Plate-Ballistic shall be Level IV 10 inches X 12 inches, single or multi curvature, shooters cut with weight ≤8.0 pounds and thickness ≤1.3 inches.

3.3 CONFIGURATION

- 3.3.1 Carrier shall be constructed of ≥500 denier nylon.
- 3.3.2 Carrier color to be identified in Purchase Order and available colors shall include black, dark blue, multi-cam, and dark green.
- 3.3.3 Body armor shall be configured with hard plates in the front and rear of the carrier.
- 3.3.4 Carrier shall be designed to retain both front and rear armor plates securely to prevent shifting during body movements.
- 3.3.5 Carrier shall have an opening with inside pockets to accommodate 8 inches X 10 inches and 10 inches X 12 inches (Wide x Tall) hard plates in both the front and rear of the carrier.
- 3.3.6 Carrier shall have a cummerbund with side hard armor plates, same as 3.1.1, shall be a minimum of 6 inches X 6 inches (Wide x Tall) on both sides (side areas of torso) of the carrier.
- 3.3.7 Carrier shall have adjustable shoulder straps and side straps to allow for proper fitting.

3.4 OFFICER DOWN STRAP

- 3.4.1 Shall be located on the back across the upper shoulder area.
- 3.4.2 Shall lie flat on the carrier when not in use.
- 3.4.3 shall have strength to drag ≥300 pounds.

3.5 BACK PLACARD

- 3.5.1 Shall have female "Hook and Loop" field ≥2 inches in height and the approximate width of the back of the vest, located generally across shoulder blade area and just below the Officer Down Strap.
- 3.5.2 Shall support male "Hook and Loop" 8 inches X 2 inches (Wide x Tall) placard. the placard will be attached across the top edge and lie generally flat.

3.6 FRONT PLACARD

- 3.6.1 Shall have female "Hook and Loop" field ≥3 inches in height and the approximate width of the front of the vest, located generally across the upper chest region just below the collar opening.
- 3.6.2 Shall support male "Hook and Loop" 5 inches X 2 inches (Wide x Tall) placard and 3 inches badge patch. The placard and badge will be attached across the top front and lie generally flat.

3.7 MOLLE FASTNER SYSTEM

3.7.1 Shall be Modular Lightweight Load-carrying Equipment (MOLLE) compatible and capable of incorporating the Pouch Attachment Ladder System (PALS).

MINTON, W. PAGE 2 OF 3 9/29/2022



State of California Bid Specification Plate Carrier System Level IV

8470-0211440-9, R0 Event ID 0000024287 Exhibit 4J

- 3.7.2 Shall have 1 inch straps sewn at 1 inch intervals compatible with Molle attachments.
- 3.7.3 Shall accept 1 inch wide strap for Molle attachments.
- 3.7.4 Carrier front side shall have ≥5 columns of attachment points.
- 3.7.5 Front top row of the attachment points shall be located approximately 1 inch below the collar opening.
- 3.7.6 Carrier back side shall have ≥5 columns of attachment points.
- 3.7.7 Back top row of the attachment points shall be located approximately 1 inch below the Officer Down Strap.
- 3.7.8 Ballistic cummerbund sides shall have ≥4 columns (each side) of attachment points.
- 3.7.9 Attachment points shall be horizontally arranged and cover the length and width of the front, back and sides of carrier.

State of California Bid Specification Overt Carrier

8470-0211440-11, R0 Event ID 0000024287 Exhibit 4K

Document Summary

Detail Type	Detail
Event ID	0000024287
Commodity	Overt Carrier
Attachment (Exhibit)	Exhibit 4K
Addendum	N/A
Group-Class	N/A
Bid Specification	8470-0211440-11
Revision Level	0
Revision Date	9/29/2022
Agency Name	Statewide

Revision History

Bid Spec	Rev Level	Control of the Contro	Author	Summary of Changes
8470-0211440-11	0	9/29/2022	William Minton	Initial Release

1 SCOPE

This specification establishes requirements and specifications for an externally worn Overt Carrier that accommodates the officer's concealable armor.

2 APPLICABLE LAWS AND INDUSTRY STANDARDS

The following standards, law and regulations of the issue in effect on the date of the Invitation for Bid form a part of this specification to the extent specified herein. The unit is required to meet all regulations, standards and laws including revisions, at time of unit acceptance and through the term of the contract:

3 TECHNICAL REQUIREMENTS

3.1 CONFIGURATION

- 3.1.1 Carrier shall be constructed of ≥500 denier nylon.
- 3.1.2 Carrier color to be identified in Purchase Order and available colors shall include black, dark blue, and dark green.
- 3.1.3 Front center zipper opening with ambidextrous vertical pen slots, administrative or zipper chest pockets and shoulder mic tabs.
- 3.1.4 Carrier shall have an opening with inside pockets to accommodate the officer's concealable armor in both the front and rear of the carrier.
- 3.1.5 Side shoulder openings to be closeable and adjustable with ≥3 inches male "Hook and Loop" system.

State of California Bid Specification Overt Carrier

8470-0211440-11, R0 Event ID 0000024287 Exhibit 4K

3.1.6 Shall have an 8 inch tall cummerbund on both sides that adjusts with "Hook and Loop" to the back panel.

3.2 OFFICER DOWN STRAP

- 3.2.1 Shall be located on the back across the upper shoulder area.
- 3.2.2 Shall lie flat on the carrier when not in use.
- 3.2.3 shall have strength to drag ≥300 pounds.

3.3 BACK PLACARD

- 3.3.1 Shall have female "Hook and Loop" field ≥3 inches in height and the approximate width of the back of the vest, located generally across shoulder blade area and just below the Officer Down Strap.
- 3.3.2 Shall support male "Hook and Loop" 8 inches X 3 inches (Wide x Tall) placard. The placard will be attached across the top edge and lie generally flat.

3.4 FRONT PLACARD

- 3.4.1 Left side, located above the chest pocket, shall have female "Hook and Loop" field to accommodate a 3" badge patch that will be attached and lie generally flat.
- 3.4.2 Right side, located above the chest pocket, shall have female "Hook and Loop" field to support 5"x1" (W x H) name placard. The placard will be attached and lie generally flat.

3.5 MOLLE FASTNER SYSTEM

- 3.5.1 Shall have 1 inch straps sewn at 1 inch intervals compatible with Molle attachments.
- 3.5.2 Shall accept 1 inch wide strap for Molle attachments.
- 3.5.3 Carrier front side shall have ≥3 rows of attachment fasteners on front side.
- 3.5.4 Carrier back side shall have ≥3 rows of attachment fasteners on the sides (cummerbund).
- 3.5.5 Front bottom row shall be located ≥1" above bottom edge.
- 3.5.6 Attachment points shall be horizontally arranged and cover the length and width of the front, and sides of carrier.

ATTACHMENT C - PRODUCT INFORMATION

Dated *7/25/2024*

Contract 1-23-84-07

Supplement 2

Category Information

ltem	Ballistic IIIA Body Armor Category	Ballistic IIIA Body Armor Category
Body Armor (Vest)	Ballistic IIIA Submission A (Heaviest Areal Density)	Ballistic IIIA Submission B (Medium Areal Density)
Manufacturer Name	Point Blank Enterprises	Point Blank Enterprises
Manufacturer Part Number (MPN)	HL6B22BV0M	HL6AD1BV0M
Bidder's Stock Keeping Unit (SKU) Number	3650011	3650012
(Soft Armor) Model Designation (as identified in NIJ)	BIIIA-2	AXIIIA
(Soft Armor) Areal Density of Protective Panel (lb/sq.ft)	0.964	0.915
(Soft Armor) Thickness of Protective Panel (inches)	0.2544	0.196
(Soft Armor) Warranty for Panel (in years)	5 years	5 years
(Hard Armor) Model Designation (as identified in NIJ)	N/A	N/A
(Hard Armor) Weight of Protective Panel (pounds/ounces) SINGLE PANEL 10"x12"	N/A	N/A
(Hard Armor) Thickness of Protective Panel (inches)	N/A	N/A
(Hard Armor) Warranty for Panel (in years)	N/A	N/A
Carrier (Replacement)		
Replacement Carrier Model	Hi-Lite Proformance	Hi-Lite Proformance
Manufacturer Part Number (MPN)	HL6N00BV0M	HL6N00BV0M
Carrier Fabric Material	Microfiber	Microfiber
Warranty for Carrier (in years)	2 years	2 years
Carrier (Tactical)		
Tactical Outer Carrier Model	N/A	N/A
Manufacturer Part Number (MPN)	N/A	N/A
Carrier Fabric Material	N/A	N/A
Warranty for Carrier (in years)	N/A	N/A

ACCESSORIES INFORMATION

Instructions: Bidders must complete the yellow cells below regardless of the categories bid.

Item weeken	Proposed Product Inform	Proposed Product Information		
Trauma Plates	Hard Trauma Plate	Soft Trauma Plate		
Trauma Plate Model	Blade Plate 5x8	Soft Trauma Pack 5x8		
Manufacturer Name	Point Blank Enterprises	Point Blank Enterprises		
Manufacturer Part Number (MPN)	TT1MET580S	TT1GEN580R		

Ballistic IIIA Body Armor Category	Ballistic IIIA Female Body Armor Category	Ballistic IIIA Female Body Armor Category
Ballistic IIIA Submission C (Lightest Areal Density)	Ballistic IIIA Female Submission A (Heaviest Areal Density)	Ballistic IIIA Female Submission B (Medium Areal Density)
Point Blank Enterprises	Point Blank Enterprises	Point Blank Enterprises
HL6ABDBV0M	HX6BXABVOM or HT6B22BVOM (TruFit)	HX6AD1BV0M or HT6AD1BV0M (TruFit)
3650013	3650221 or 3650121 (TruFit)	3650222 or 3650122 (TruFit)
AXBIIIA	BIIIAF-2	AXIIIAF
0.78	0.972	0.92
0.2086	0.2639	0.2039
5 years	5 years	5 years
N/A	N/A	N/A
Hi-Lite Proformance	Hi-Lite Proformance	Hi-Lite Proformance
HL6N00BV0M	HX6N00BV0M or HT6B22BV0M (TruFit)	HX6N00BV0M or HT6GADBV0M (TruFit)
Microfiber	Microfiber	Microfiber
2 years	2 years	2 years
N/A	N/A	N/A

Ballistic IIIA Female Body Armor Category	Ballistic II Body Armor Category	Ballistic II Female Body Armor Category
Ballistic IIIA Female Submission C (Lightest Areal Density)	Ballistic II	Ballistic II Female
Point Blank Enterprises	Point Blank Enterprises	Point Blank Enterprises
HX6XBDBV0M or HT6ABDBV0M (TruFit)	HL6B25BV0M	HX6B5FBV0M or HT6B25BV0M (TruFit)
3650223 or 3650123 (TruFit)	2650031	2650028 or 2650128 (TruFit)
AXBIIIAF	BII-5	BIIF-5
0.808	0.762	0.753
0.2051	0.179	0.2087
5 years	5 years	5 years
N/A	N/A	N/A
Hi-Lite Proformance	Hi-Lite Proformance	Hi-Lite Proformance
HX6N00BV0M or HT6ABDBV0M (TruFit)	HL6N00BV0M	HX6N00BV0M or HT6B25BV0M (TruFit)
Microfiber	Microfiber	Microfiber
2 years	2 years	2 years
N/A	N/A	N/A

Stab/Spike Body Armor Category	Combination Body Armor Category	Load Bearing Vest
Spike 3	Ballistic IIIA/Spike 3	Must fit with all core concealable body armor panel line items (catalog panels not included)
Point Blank Enterprises	Point Blank Enterprises	Point Blank Enterprises
HL6PS3BV0M or HT6PS3BV0M (TruFit)	*HL6S37BV0M or HT6S37BV0M (TruFit)*	O3MM00BV0J or O3MX00BV0J (female fit) or O3MT00BV0J (TruFit)
1813095 or 1813195 (TruFit)	*3760024 or 3760124 (TruFit)*	6850015 or 6850215 (Female fit) or 6850115 (TruFit)
S-PB-L3	CB-S3-IIIA-7	N/A
0.592	1.386	N/A
0.1548	0.29	N/A
5 years	5 years	N/A
N/A	N/A	N/A
	PARKETON OF THE STATE OF	
Hi-Lite Proformance	Hi-Lite Proformance	N/A
HL6N00BV0M or HT6N00BV0M (TruFit)	HL6N00BV0M or HT6N00BV0M (TruFit)	N/A
Microfiber	Microfiber	N/A
2 years	2 years	N/A
N/A	N/A	GEN 3 Maverick
N/A	N/A	O3MM00BV0J or O3MX00BV0J (female fit) or O3MT00BV0J (TruFit)
N/A	N/A	500 Denier Cordura
N/A	N/A	2 years

Plate Rack System	Plate Carrier System Level III	Plate Carrier System Level IV
Ballistic IIIA / Level III	Ballistic III Rifle	Ballistic Level IV
Point Blank Enterprises	Point Blank Enterprises	Point Blank Enterprises
HC86BAB9Z5	HC8600B9Z5	HC8600B90J
4162264	4163996	4258000
BIIIA-2	N/A	N/A
0.964	N/A	N/A
0.2544	N/A	N/A
5 years	N/A	N/A
10260	10260	10800
2.93	2.93	7.792
0.986	0.986	0.981
5 years	5 years	5 years
N/A	N/A	N/A
CA SOHPC LASER w/ Aspetto KWIK CLIPS	CA SOHPC LASER w/ Aspetto KWIK CLIPS	CA SOHPC MOLLE, VELCRO CLOSURE
HC8600B8Z5	HC8600B8Z5	HC8600B80J
Squadron laser cut	Squadron laser cut	500 Denier Cordura
2 years	2 years	2 years

Overt Carrier		
Must fit with all concealable body armor panels (catalog panels not included)		
Point Blank Enterprises		
GD2M00730J or GD2X00730J (Female Fit)		
or GD2T00730J (TruFit)		
6740032 or 6740232 (Female Fit) or		
6740132 (TruFit)		
N/A		
N/A		
N/A		
N/A		
N/A		
CA Guardian Overt Carrier		
GD2M00730J or GD2X00730J (Female Fit)		
or GD2T00730J (TruFit)		
500 Denier Cordura 2 years		